AGENDA

SAN MATEO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT STUDY SESSION OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

September 14, 2016

Closed Session at 5:00 p.m.; Open Meeting at 6:00 p.m. District Office Board Room, 3401 CSM Drive, San Mateo, CA 94402

NOTICE ABOUT PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT BOARD MEETINGS

The Board welcomes public discussion.

- The public's comments on agenda items will be taken at the time the item is discussed by the Board.
- To comment on items not on the agenda, a member of the public may address the Board under "Statements from the Public on Non-Agenda Items;" at this time, there can be discussion on any matter related to the Colleges or the District, except for personnel items and potential or existing litigation. No more than 20 minutes will be allocated for this section of the agenda. No Board response will be made nor is Board action permitted on matters presented under this agenda topic.
- If a member of the public wishes to present a proposal to be included on a future Board agenda, arrangements should be made through the Chancellor's Office at least seven days in advance of the meeting. These matters will be heard under the agenda item "Presentations to the Board by Persons or Delegations." A member of the public may also write to the Board regarding District business; letters can be addressed to 3401 CSM Drive, San Mateo, CA 94402.
- Persons with disabilities who require auxiliary aids or services will be provided such aids with a three day notice. For further information, contact the Executive Assistant to the Board at (650) 358-6753.
- Regular Board meetings are tape recorded; tapes are kept for one month.

Government Code §54957.5 states that public records relating to any item on the open session agenda for a regular board meeting should be made available for public inspection. Those records that are distributed less than 72 hours prior to the meeting are available for public inspection at the same time they are distributed to the members of the Board. The Board has designated the Chancellor's Office at 3401 CSM Drive for the purpose of making those public records available for later inspection; members of the public should call 650-358-6753 to arrange a time for such inspection.

5:00 p.m. Call to Order

ANNOUNCEMENT OF CLOSED SESSION ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

1. Conference with Labor Negotiator Agency Negotiator: Eugene Whitlock Employee Organizations: AFT and CSEA

2. Conference with Legal Counsel Regarding One Case of Existing Litigation: California School Employees Association & Its Chapter 33 v. San Mateo County Community College District, PERB Case No. SF-CE-3156-E

PUBLIC COMMENTS ON CLOSED SESSION ITEMS ONLY

RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION

6:00 p.m. Call to Order

Roll Call

DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA

ANNOUNCEMENT OF REPORTABLE ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

MINUTES

Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of August 17, 2016

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS

NEW BUSINESS

16-9-1A <u>Approval of Personnel Items: Changes in Assignment, Compensation,</u>

Placement, Leaves, Staff Allocations and Classification of Academic and

Classified Personnel

16-9-2A Ratification of Renewed Collective Bargaining Agreement between the District

and the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees

(AFSCME), AFL-CIO, Local 829, Council 57

Other Recommendations:

16-9-100B Approval of Contract Award for Cañada College Building 1N, New Kinesiology

and Wellness / Aquatics Center Design-Build Project

INFORMATION REPORTS

16-9-1C <u>High Cost Programs</u>

16-9-2C Foundation Update

STATEMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS

RECONVENE TO CLOSED SESSION (if necessary)

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION (if necessary)

ANNOUNCEMENT OF REPORTABLE ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

(if necessary)

ADJOURNMENT

Minutes of the Study Session of the Board of Trustees San Mateo County Community College District August 17, 2016, San Mateo, CA

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.

Board Members Present: President Dave Mandelkern, Vice President Thomas Mohr, Trustees Maurice

Goodman, Richard Holober and Karen Schwarz

ANNOUNCEMENT OF CLOSED SESSION ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

President Mandelkern said that during Closed Session, the Board will (1) hold a conference with real property negotiator as listed on the printed agenda, (2) hold a conference with agency labor negotiator; the employee organizations are AFT, AFSCME and CSEA, (3) hold a conference with legal counsel regarding one case of existing litigation as listed on the printed agenda, and (4) consider the personnel item listed as B.1 on the printed agenda.

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON CLOSED SESSION ITEMS ONLY: None

RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION

The Board recessed to Closed Session at 5:03 p.m.

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION

The Board reconvened to Open Session at 6:11 p.m.

Board Members Present: President Dave Mandelkern, Vice President Thomas Mohr, Trustees Maurice Goodman,

Richard Holober and Karen Schwarz, Student Trustee Dennis Zheng

Others Present: Chancellor Ron Galatolo, Skyline College President Regina Stanback Stroud, College of

San Mateo President Michael Claire, Cañada College President Jamillah Moore, District

Academic Senate President Leigh Anne Shaw

Pledge of Allegiance

President Mandelkern said the Board was sad to hear of the deaths of Val Goines, former professor in the Early Childhood Education Departments at Cañada College and Skyline College, and Mary Griffin Ramseur, former Millbrae City Council member and former member of the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors. He asked that this meeting be adjourned in their memory. The Board agreed to do so.

DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA: None

ANNOUNCEMENT OF REPORTABLE ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

President Mandelkern reported that the Board unanimously approved the personnel item listed as B.1 on the printed agenda.

MINUTES

It was moved by Vice President Mohr and seconded by Trustee Schwarz to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of July 27, 2016. The motion carried, all members voting Aye.

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS: None

NEW BUSINESS

APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ITEMS: CHANGES IN ASSIGNMENT, COMPENSATION, PLACEMENT, LEAVES, STAFF ALLOCATIONS AND CLASSIFICATION OF ACADEMIC AND CLASSIFIED PERSONNEL (16-8-1A)

It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Vice President Mohr to approve the actions in the report. The motion carried, all members voting Aye.

APPROVAL OF RESPONSE TO THE 2015-2016 CIVIL GRAND JURY REPORT ON SAFETY, SECURITY, AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS ON THE SAN MATEO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE CAMPUSES (16-8-100B)

It was moved by Trustee Schwarz and seconded by Vice President Mohr to approve the response as presented. Trustee Holober said he believes the response is very well researched and written, acknowledging and addressing in depth the points raised in the Grand Jury report. Vice President Mohr said the response addresses all of the issues needing improvement. He said he was particularly struck by the plan to improve awareness among students and to provide emergency protocol/procedure information to them. President Mandelkern said he believes the response is well-written. He said the response expresses appreciation for the work of the Grand Jury and addresses all of the Grand Jury's recommendations. After this discussion, the motion carried, all members voting Aye.

INFORMATION REPORT: THE IMPACT OF RACE AND CLASS ON EQUITY, OPPORTUNITY AND THE EDUCATIONAL PROCESS (16-8-1C)

President Mandelkern said Dr. Mark Figueroa, Associate Provost and Assistant Professor at Lewis & Clark College, will facilitate the discussion. President Mandelkern called on Vice President Mohr to make introductory remarks. Vice President Mohr introduced the topic as follows:

I want to compliment and express my admiration for the members of this governing board for setting as one of their major goals for the academic year the discussion of race and its impact on equity and the educational process. It's not an easy conversation. Race and Racism is endemic in American Society. Race and Racism is an inherent part of American civilization privileging white individuals over people of color in most areas of life, including all levels of education. Race penetrates and affects deeply every dimension of the educational enterprise, both in the classrooms and throughout student life, during the long years of preparation and readiness preceding college, to ease of access to higher education, to components of student support, to the nuances and modalities of teaching itself. Even the mindset of the individual student regarding the ability to develop academic strength and skill is profoundly affected by race and racism in American society. Race and Racism is in and of the system of education as education has historically been viewed as a property right rather than a human right. Scholars studying higher education explain that there are aspects of higher education in America designed to preserve wealth, power and privilege for those who already possess it. And there are other major intersections of factors affecting the delivery of equity and empowerment i.e. sex, class, national origin and sexual orientation. We are having this discussion today because we are the ones ultimately responsible for the delivery of equity. This duty compels us to strive to understand as much as we can how all of this plays out in the educational setting. The more we strive to understand these complexities through objective analysis. shared perceptions and open and honest discourse, the better equipped we are as a board, partnered with the college communities, to invest where it really matters... in curriculum, student support, great teaching and the further development of college culture that sets aside as much as possible the obstacles of race, class and privilege.

Most importantly....we, the Trustees of the District made an open, manifestly written commitment to Success, Equity and Social Justice. We materialized that commitment through the adoption of a Strategic Plan, the Board's plan for giving direction to the district. Most of those directions are closely associated with the improvement of success and completion rates for all students. We said specifically that measures would be taken to close the inequitable success and completion gaps between the ethnic groups of the colleges. The more we study and learn about race and the other factors, the better we become in setting effective policy and asking the right questions about everything we invest in with the public's treasure...from curriculum to programs to great teaching, etc.

And this board is committed to looking at the metrics that help us understand what the questions should be and what progress we are making in addressing the whole question of equity for all students.

Dr. Figueroa said he has led many discussions on this topic and this is the first time he has seen a governing board initiate a discussion on equity. He said this speaks volumes about the commitment of the Board and the leadership at the Colleges. Dr. Figueroa said community colleges represent the only option for some individuals to break the cycle of poverty and lack of success. He said it is important to recognize that not all students are dealing with the same factors in their lives. He invited those present to discuss their understanding of the experiences of students in the District.

Board members and representatives from each of the Colleges discussed their perceptions of the impact of race and class and potential actions to improve equity and opportunity, with many sharing their personal stories. Discussion points included:

- Providing opportunities for students to talk with instructors and peers about their experiences regarding race is a way to promote understanding. Students are sometimes judged on the way they dress, how prepared they appear to be for class, etc. If instructors understood the students' stories, they would have different responses. Administrators and faculty should be brave enough to share their stories as a model for students.
- Policies and procedures can disproportionately affect students who come with different experiences. Using multiple measures for placement can remove barriers and faculty need to be better informed on this issue. It is imperative that data regarding completion and success be available for the discussion and that the data also be shared with the Board.
- Suggestion to reexamine the concept of consistency at all campuses because underlying racial dynamics are the reason for some of the differences. Policy of dropping students for unpaid fees also has underlying racial and class dynamics. It was noted that the Board responds to comments from the community and should be informed of issues in order to explain policies and procedures.
- Curriculum indicates what really matters to an institution, along with support services outside of the classroom. Success has a great deal to do with the content of courses. Instructors and counselors need better training; no training in pedagogy is required at the higher education level. Professional development should be provided.
- There is a need to be intentional about providing opportunities for students to succeed with whatever definition that is for each student. It is difficult for many students who do not know how to register, navigate the campus, etc. Proprietary, for-profit colleges sometimes prey on students by making enrollment easy and focusing on what students want in terms of training and jobs.
- Gaps in education and in economics continue to exist because the status quo is maintained. There is a need to have conversations among the Board, administrators and faculty regarding ways to break down barriers. Conversations should also take place across systems, i.e. middle schools and high schools.
- There is a greater awareness regarding the importance of using data; this has led to initiatives such as Puente, Umoja, and Project Change. More can be done to help faculty to recognize who their students are and where they come from. Expect students to be successful and offer help so that they can be successful.
- Need for outreach to address student needs early on and offer support and follow-up, e.g. bridge programs.
- Understand family norms and cultural values and cast a broader net to attract young learners through middle college and early college concepts.
- Need to work with Human Resources to do a better job of hiring people who mirror the student community.
- Get to know students while they are in high school and guide them to touchstone programs EOPS, Puente, Umoja, athletics, student government, etc. and then help them venture out from the programs.
- Recognize the role of the Board as an ally with final decision making authority. Continue to consider the "Trustee Success Grant" program as outlined at a previous meeting.

Trustee Holober said the conversation has been very worthwhile. He noted that with a participatory governance system in place, the Board does not simply dictate. He asked the educational experts to bring ideas and proposals to the Board, knowing that the Board is supportive. He said that because of the District's community-supported status, there is an opportunity to serve students and potential students in a way that was not possible previously and to help those who most need help.

Trustee Goodman said black and brown males are being emasculated through high school, expecting them to assimilate to a culture that is not their own and asking them to compromise their value or identity in order to be successful. He said students doing the same things are sometimes judged differently based on race. He said it is important to help everyone who has contact with students, including counselors and teachers, recognize the impact this has on students.

Vice President Mohr said some of the best school leaders he has known are those who put race on the table and keep it there. He said the Board is open to asking questions and learning more. He suggested that the Board set aside time to discuss the issue on a regular basis.

Trustee Schwarz said she supports the idea of encouraging instructors to be welcoming and to act as additional counselors because the counselors at the Colleges are not always available. She said the sharing of personal stories can create lasting bonds and understanding. Trustee Schwarz said the Board and administrators are trying to help get students

in and out of college in a timely manner and she believes the Promise initiative and similar programs are steps in the right direction.

President Mandelkern said he is interested in discussing ways to reach students who need help in learning how to navigate the system because they do not have family assistance or resources. He suggested that the discussion be continued at the October 13 study session and that discussion participants bring back ideas for next steps.

Dr. Figueroa said he applauds the work of the Board. He said solutions will not be accomplished in one or two years and will require continued will and stamina.

STATEMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS

Trustee Schwarz said she attended the opening ceremony of the CSEA Annual Convention; she thanked CSEA for the invitation. Trustee Schwarz said she attended the excellent opening day event at Skyline College, She also attended the Districtwide opening day event and said the keynote speaker, Sonia Nazario, made an inspiring presentation. She said she was pleased that an AFSCME representative participated in the event along with the other bargaining units.

Vice President Mohr said he attended the opening day event at Skyline College and was impressed with the engagement of faculty and staff during the presentation by keynote speaker Tom Bailey. Vice President Mohr said he attended the new faculty orientation luncheon at College of San Mateo and was inspired by the excitement of the new faculty members.

Trustee Goodman said he believes the discussion on race and class was excellent. He said he was pleased that his daughters wanted to be present for the conversation. Trustee Goodman said he is appreciative that the conversation will continue. He said the District can become a model for other districts to begin discussing this topic in a safe environment.

Student Trustee Zheng said he appreciates the conversation at this meeting. He said it was clear that the participants care about students. He suggested that students participate in the next discussion in order to get their perspective. Student Trustee Zheng said his participation in the pre-departure orientation while he was in China was a worthwhile experience. He said it provided an opportunity to understand the needs and struggles of the students coming to study at the District's Colleges. He said housing and transportation issues are of utmost concern to the students. Student Trustee Zheng said the student governments at all of the Colleges are up and running. He invited Board members to attend at least one meeting and said he will email the meeting schedule to the Board. President Mandelkern thanked Student Trustee Zheng for being an excellent ambassador for the District while in China. Regarding transportation, President Mandelkern asked for a brief report on the Skyline Shuttle at the next meeting.

President Mandelkern said he attended the opening ceremony of the CSEA Convention. He thanked CSEA for the invitation and for the luncheon. President Mandelkern said he attended the Districtwide opening day event. He said Chancellor Galatolo's remarks were excellent. He said Sonia Nazario, author of *Enrique's Journey*, also made an outstanding presentation.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned by consensus at 9:02 p.m.

Submitted by

Ron Galatolo, Secretary

Approved and entered into the proceedings of the August 24, 2016 meeting.

Thomas Mohr Vice President-Clerk

BOARD REPORT NO. 16-9-1A

TO: Members of the Board of Trustees

FROM: Ron Galatolo, Chancellor

PREPARED BY: Eugene Whitlock, Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and General Counsel

(650) 358-6883

APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ITEMS

New employment; changes in assignment, compensation, and placement; leaves of absence; changes in staff allocation and classification of academic and classified personnel; retirements, phase-in retirements, and resignations; equivalence of minimum qualifications for academic positions; and short-term temporary classified positions.

A. ADMINISTRATIVE APPOINTMENT, REAPPOINTMENT, ASSIGNMENT AND REASSIGNMENT

Skyline College

James Houpis Dean of Academic Support and Learning Technologies

Academic Support & Learning Technologies

New administrative employment, effective August 31, 2016, replacing Jonathan Paver who resigned.

B. PUBLIC EMPLOYMENT

1. New Hires

District Office

Fernando Estrada Groundskeeper Facilities

New full-time, 12-month classified employment, effective September 26, 2016, replacing Randy Burris who was reassigned through the hiring process.

Gwendolyn Alldredge Project Coordinator I (Measure H) Facilities

New full-time, 12-month classified employment, effective September 01, 2016, replacing Megan Stewart who resigned.

Mynor Regalado Lead Custodian Facilities

New full-time, 12-month classified employment, effective August 29, 2016. This is a vacant position.

Skyline College

Timurhan Vengco

Program Services Coordinator

Academic Support & Learning Technologies

New full-time, 12-month classified employment, effective September 1, 2016, replacing Michael Urquidez who resigned.

2. Re-Employment

None

C. REASSIGNMENT THROUGH THE HIRING PROCESS

District Office

Ozem Jones Lead Custodian Facilities

Reassigned from a full-time, 12-month Custodian position (Grade AA of the Buildings and Grounds Salary Schedule 70) into this full-time, 12-month position at Grade CC of the same salary schedule, effective August 25, 2016.

D. TRANSFER/ADMINISTRATIVE REASSIGNMENT

None

E. CHANGES IN STAFF ALLOCATION

District Office

1. Recommend a change in staff allocation to add one full-time, 12-month Intensive English Program Coordinator position (Grade 27 of the Classified Salary Schedule 60) in the Chancellor's Office/Auxiliary Services department, effective September 15, 2016.

F. PHASE-IN RETIREMENT

None

G. LEAVE OF ABSENCE

None

H. PUBLIC EMPLOYEE RETIREMENT AND RESIGNATION

1. Retirement

College of San Mateo

Medelline Lowe Accounting Technician Operations

Retired effective August 19, 2016 with 35 years of service. Eligible for District retiree benefits.

2. Resignation

District Office

William Pedrini Public Safety Officer Public Safety

Resigned effective August 31, 2016.

Skyline College

Alina Din Program Services Coordinator Global Learning Program and Services

Resigned effective August 16, 2016.

Heather Smith Program Services Coordinator - SparkPoint Counseling

Resigned effective August 23, 2016.

I. ESTABLISHMENT OF EQUIVALENCY TO MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

None

J. SHORT-TERM, NON-CONTINUING POSITIONS

The following is a list of requested classified short-term, non-continuing services that require Board approval prior to the employment of temporary individuals to perform these services, pursuant to Assembly Bill 500 and its revisions to Education Code 88003:

Location	Division / Department	No. of Pos.	Start and	End Date	Services to be performed
College of	Business Technology -	2	09/01/2016	12/31/2016	Cosmetology Aide:
San Mateo	Cosmetology				The Cosmetology Department is
					experiencing a high volume of
					customers and we are also at our
					maximum enrollment level in the
					senior class (which takes in
					customers from the public for
					cosmetology services). There are
					times when we need to call in
					temporary help to support the
					students while they perform various
					services on clients. With very large
					classes of students the current full
					time staffing of one instructor and
					one Instructional Aide is not
					sufficient to ensure the quality of
					service and monitoring of safe
					practices that we require.

College of San Mateo	International Education	1	08/02/2016	12/31/2016	Office Assistant II: Provide administrative support for the International Education Program including, but not restricted to processing of admissions docs, filing, scanning, answering phones, student inquiries, events and general office tasks.
Skyline College	Science/Math/ Technology – Respiratory Care	2	08/17/2016	12/31/2016	Instructional Aide II: Provide tutoring for students in Bachelors of Science Respiratory Care pilot program.
Skyline College	Financial Aid/Enrollment Services	1	09/01/2016	12/31/2016	Financial Aid Technician: Perform processing of financial aid paperwork (scanning and imaging), support students at the Financial Aid front desk, processing scholarships, and other financial aid related duties.
Skyline College	TRIO	3	08/01/2016	12/31/2016	Instructional Aide II: Provide individualized and small group tutorial service to students in specific subject areas (i.e., Math, English, ESOL, Chemistry, Biology, Accounting, and Social Science). Number of IA IIs not to exceed 3.
Skyline College	Global Learning Programs and Services	1	08/25/2016	12/16/2016	Program Services Coordinator: Provide administrative support to the ISP office. Responsibilities include but are not limited to international application process, communications with prospective students, event planning and management, maintaining student records, office management and processing invoices.

BOARD REPORT NO. 16-9-2A

TO: Members of the Board of Trustees

FROM: Ron Galatolo, Chancellor

PREPARED BY: Eugene Whitlock, Vice Chancellor, Human Resources & General Counsel

358-6883

RATIFICATION OF RENEWED COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE DISTRICT AND THE AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES (AFSCME), AFL-CIO, LOCAL 829, COUNCIL 57

Negotiations on a renewed collective bargaining agreement were recently concluded with AFSCME, and a Tentative Agreement, effective July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019, was ratified by the AFSCME membership on August 25, 2016. The Tentative Agreement (see attached) is now submitted to the Board of Trustees for approval.

RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended that the Board of Trustees accept and approve the attached agreement between the District and the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Local 829, Council 57 (AFSCME).

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF SAN MATEO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

AND

LOCAL 829, COUNCIL 57 AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES (AFSCME), AFL-CIO

JULY 1, 2016 – JUNE 30, 2019

Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1: RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE 2: MEMBERSHIP DUES OR SERVICE FEES	4
ARTICLE 3: DEFINITIONS	5
ARTICLE 4: ORGANIZATIONAL RIGHTS	7
ARTICLE 5: HOURS AND OVERTIME	8
ARTICLE 6: VACATION	
ARTICLE 7: HOLIDAYS	13
ARTICLE 8: PAY AND ALLOWANCES	14
ARTICLE 9: HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS	18
ARTICLE 10: LEAVES	22
ARTICLE 11: TRANSFERS/PROMOTIONS/REASSIGNMENTS2	26
ARTICLE 12: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE2	
ARTICLE 13: SAFETY	31
ARTICLE 14: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 15: MISCELLANEOUS	
ARTICLE 16: DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES	35
ARTICLE 17: DURATION	39
ARTICLE 18: LAYOFFS, SENIORITY, BUMPING RIGHTS AND RE-EMPLOYMENT4	40
APPENDIX A: CLASSIFICATIONS AND POSITION TITLES INCLUDED IN THE BARGAINING UNIT	

PREAMBLE

PREAMBLE: The Board of Trustees of the San Mateo County Community College District, hereinafter referred to as the "**Board**" and Local 829, Council 57, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, hereinafter referred to as the "**Union**", agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1: RECOGNITION

- **1.1 RECOGNITION AS EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE:** The Board hereby recognizes Local 829, Council 57, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO as the exclusive and sole negotiation agent for the unit described in Appendix A of this Agreement.
- **BOARD NEGOTIATES SOLELY WITH UNION:** Pertaining to employees within this unit, the Board agrees not to meet and negotiate with any organization other than the Union for the duration of this Agreement. Further, the Board agrees not to negotiate individually with any employee during the duration of this Agreement on matters subject to meeting and negotiating.
- 1.3 <u>UNION RECOGNIZES BOARD AS ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES:</u> The Union recognizes the Board as the duly elected representative of the people and agrees to negotiate only with the Board or its duly authorized representatives designated by the Board to act in its behalf. The Union agrees further that neither it nor any of its members or agents will attempt to negotiate privately or individually with any administrator or Board member.
- **1.4 UNION ONLY REPRESENTS INTERESTS OF UNIT MEMBERS:** The Union agrees that neither it nor its members or agents will attempt to represent, in any negotiations or grievances, the interests of anyone other than members of the unit described in Appendix A.
- **1.5 <u>DETERMINATION OF APPROPRIATE BARGAINING UNIT:</u>** The bargaining unit may be expanded to other classes, or constricted, by mutual agreement of the Board and the Union. Disputed cases shall be submitted to the Public Employment Relations Board for a decision.
- **1.6 NO INTERFERENCE/DISCRIMINATION:** Neither the Board nor the Union shall interfere with, restrain, intimidate, coerce or discriminate against bargaining unit members because of the exercise of their rights to engage or not to engage in Union activity.

ARTICLE 2: MEMBERSHIP DUES OR SERVICE FEES

- 2.1 <u>AGENCY SHOP:</u> All present employees in the bargaining unit, or future employees in the bargaining unit, who are not already members of the Union shall, within sixty (60) days of the effective date of this Agreement, or within sixty (60) days of their date of employment, become members of the Union, or in the alternative, shall, as a continuing condition of employment, pay to the Union each month a service fee in an amount set by the Union, but not to exceed the regular monthly Union membership dues uniformly required of employees of the District who are members of the Union. The payments hereunder shall be made by authorized payroll deductions or by direct payment to the Union.
- 2.2 NON-COMPLIANCE: The District, upon receiving a signed statement from the Union indicating that an employee has failed to comply with the conditions of Article 2.1, shall immediately notify said employee that his/her services shall be terminated at the end of thirty (30) days from the date of such notification, and shall dismiss said employee accordingly. The District shall follow the procedures for dismissal provided in Board policy and regulations and state law, as applicable.
- **2.3 COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL/STATE LAWS:** If any provision of this Article is invalid under federal or state law, said provision shall be modified to comply with the requirements of said federal or state law.
- **PAYROLL DEDUCTION/LIST OF UNIT MEMBERS:** The Board shall deduct from the pay of each employee from whom it receives an authorization the required amount for the payment of Union dues or service fees. Check-off authorization for Union dues or service fees, which were executed prior to the execution of this Agreement, shall remain in full force and effect. Checked-off dues or fees, accompanied by a list of employees from whom they have been deducted and the amount deducted from each, and by a list of employees who had authorized such deductions and from whom no deduction was made and the reason therefore, shall be forwarded to the Union no later than thirty (30) days after such deduction was made. The Board will provide a list of those employees who are union members and those who pay a service fee.
- 2.5 <u>INSUFFICIENT EMPLOYEE FUNDS TO PAY DUES/FEES:</u> If an employee does not have sufficient funds due him/her to provide for the payment of dues or service fees after all other authorized or mandatory deductions or garnishments have been made, no such sums shall be deducted and the Union shall assume the duty of direct collection from the employee. The Union shall assume the same responsibility in all cases where no deductions have been made because an employee's earnings are insufficient during any pay period to pay such dues or services fees.
- **2.6 UNION SHALL HOLD THE DISTRICT HARMLESS:** The Union agrees that, in the event of litigation against the Board of Trustees, its agents, or employees arising out of the implementation of this article, the Union will co-defend and indemnify and hold harmless the Board of Trustees, its agents or employees for any monetary award arising out of such litigation.
- 2.7 The Employer agrees to deduct from the wages of any employee who is a member of the Union a PEOPLE deduction as provided for in a written authorization. Such authorization must be executed by the employee and may be revoked by the employee at any time by giving written notice to both the Employer and the Union. The employer agrees to remit any deductions made pursuant to this provision promptly to the Union together with an itemized statement showing the name of each employee from whose pay such deductions have been made and the amount deducted during the period covered by the remittance.

ARTICLE 3: DEFINITIONS

- **3.1** ADJUSTED CLASS HIRE DATE: The Class Hire Date minus any unpaid leaves of absence of 30 calendar days or more.
- **3.2 BOARD:** The Board of Trustees of the San Mateo County Community College District.
- **3.3 CHANCELLOR:** The chief executive officer of the San Mateo County Community College District.
- **CLASS OR CLASSIFICATION:** A group of positions sufficiently similar in duties, responsibilities and authority that the same job title, minimum qualifications, and salary range are appropriate for all positions in the class. The classifications are as follows:
 - Engineering (utility engineer, maintenance engineer, senior maintenance engineer, and chief maintenance engineer)
 - Grounds keeping (grounds keeper and lead grounds keeper)
 - Custodial (custodian and lead custodian)
- 3.5 <u>CLASSIFICATION ANNIVERSARY DATE:</u> The date upon which an employee is granted salary step advancement. For persons assigned to a classification during the first sixteen (16) days of the month, the anniversary date is the first of that month. If assigned to a classification after the sixteenth of the month, the anniversary date is the first of the next month. Classification dates will not change when employees change to a new classification assigned to the same salary range as the previous classification.
- **3.6 CLASSIFICATION HIRE DATE:** The first day of service as a regular employee within his/her specific classification.
- 3.7 <u>CLASSIFIED SERVICE:</u> The positions which have been classified by the Board as not requiring academic status by the office of the Chancellor of the California Community Colleges or the Education Code. Excluded from the Classified Service are substitutes, short-term employees as defined by the Education Code, student assistants employed part-time, apprentices, and professional experts employed on a temporary basis for specific projects.
- **3.8 DISTRICT:** The San Mateo County Community College District.
- **3.9 DISTRICT HIRE DATE:** The employee's initial hire date in the District as an employee, regardless of status.
- **3.10 EMERGENCY:** A sudden, unexpected happening, or an unforeseen occurrence or condition, or a sudden or unexpected occasion for action.
- **3.11 EMPLOYMENT ANNIVERSARY DATE:** The date upon which an employee's long service increments are based. For persons employed during the first sixteen (16) days of the month, the anniversary date is the first of the month. If employed after the sixteenth of the month, the anniversary date is the first of the next month.
- **3.12 FISCAL YEAR:** July 1 through June 30 of the following year.
- **3.13 IMMEDIATE FAMILY:** Refer to Section 10.5 and 10.6 for definition.
- **3.14 OUT OF CLASS ASSIGNMENT:** A temporary assignment whereby an employee may be required to work completely out of his/her normal assignment, performing duties of a job in a classification assigned to a higher salary range.

- **3.15 OVERTIME:** Authorized time worked in excess of the regular workday or regular workweek or on holidays.
- **3.16 PERMANENT EMPLOYEE:** An employee who has successfully completed his/her probationary period.
- **3.17 PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEE:** A new employee who has not yet completed six (6) months of service. Time spent on leave of absence without pay will not apply toward completion of the probationary period
- **3.18 REASSIGNMENT:** A change in location of a normal work assignment in the same classification and at the same site.
- **3.19 SALARY ALLOCATION:** The assignment of a class to a specific salary schedule range.
- **3.20 SALARY RANGE:** The collection of salary levels, from the starting salary rate to the normal maximum salary rate, which constitutes the compensation for a particular service.
- **3.21 SALARY RATE:** A specific amount of money paid for a specific period of service.
- **3.22 SALARY SCHEDULE:** A series of salary ranges and steps that comprise the rates of pay for all classes.
- **3.23 SALARY STEP:** One of the salary levels within a salary range.
- 3.24 SENIORITY: As it applies to long service increments (LSI) and vacations, seniority is determined by the employee's first day of service as a regular employee within the San Mateo County Community College District. For purposes of layoff, seniority is determined as set forth in Article 18, i.e. by first day of service as a regular employee within his/her specific classification (called "the Classification Hire Date"). For purposes of bidding on assignments, seniority is determined based on the time within a job classification at a particular campus ("Campus Seniority"). For tie breaking purposes, if the Classification Hire Date is equal, the Adjusted Class Hire date will be used. Adjusted Class Hire Date is the Class Hire Date minus any unpaid leaves of absence of 30 calendar days or more. If the Adjusted Class Hire Date is equal, the employee's hire date in the District will be used, regardless of whether the hire date was as a regular or temporary employee. If the District Hire Date is equal, the tie will be broken by a seniority draw held in the Office of Human Resources. Impacted employees and appropriate union representatives will be invited to the seniority draw.
- **3.25 SICK LEAVE:** Leave of absence for illness or injury.
- **3.26 TRANSFER:** A change in work assignment from one site to another, in the same classification.

ARTICLE 4: ORGANIZATIONAL RIGHTS

- **Reasonable Union Access:** The Union shall have the right of access at reasonable times to areas in which employees work; the right to use reasonable space on institutional bulletin boards, mail boxes and other means of communication subject to reasonable regulations; and the right to use institutional facilities at reasonable times for the purpose of meetings concerned with the exercise of the rights guaranteed by statute.
 - **4.1.1** Union officers and stewards are also permitted to have access to District phones and the computer network for the purpose of communicating with Union members.
 - 4.1.2 The Union shall have access to reasonable office space provided by the District.
- **TWO COPIES OF BOARD AGENDAS/MINUTES:** The Union shall have the right to receive two copies of the agenda and minutes of regular Board meetings sent by mail and directed to the Union office.
- **LEAVE FACILITIES IN A CLEAN/ORDERLY CONDITION:** The Union agrees to leave the facilities, buildings, and/or equipment used in a clean and orderly condition.
- 4.4 <u>LIST OF UNIT EMPLOYEES/JOB INFORMATION:</u> The Union shall have the right to be provided with a listing of all bargaining unit employees, their present classification, their initial hire date, and their primary job site, within a reasonable time following request by the Union. Thereafter, the Union will be provided with a current listing of additions and deletions to the bargaining unit within a reasonable time after request.
- 4.5 NOTIFICATION OF CHANGES TO JOB REQUIREMENTS/DESCRIPTIONS: The District will formally notify the Union and will meet and confer prior to changing job requirements or job descriptions. The Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations will participate in the meet and confer process.
- 4.6 RELEASE TIME TO ATTEND UNION MEETINGS: Upon advance notice by the Union to District administration, one hour of release time will be provided to "day shift" employees and one hour of late start time will be provided to "swing shift" employees for the express purpose of attending four (4) Chapter meetings per year. Members who would like to attend Chapter meetings scheduled during their regular shift must request release time from their immediate supervisor at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance. Employees working the day shift at Canada College or Skyline College will have an additional 30 minutes of paid release time (travel time) to attend the Chapter meetings. Attendance at each Chapter meeting shall be taken to verify attendance and compliance with the paid release time provided for in this section. Upon advance notice by the Union to the District administration, one hundred and fifty (150) hours of release time per fiscal year will be provided to unit members for the express purpose of attending official union functions.
- **4.7 VACANCIES:** The District will make every effort to fill vacant positions within a reasonable time frame. The District reserves the right to evaluate the on-going need for each vacant position.

ARTICLE 5: HOURS AND OVERTIME

- **EEGULAR WORKDAY:** The regular workday shall consist of seven and one-half (7.5) hours within an eight (8) hour period.
- **5.2 REGULAR WORKWEEK:** The regular workweek of thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours shall consist of five (5) consecutive workdays.
 - **5.3 ALTERNATE WORKWEEK:** Despite the provisions of Sections 5.1 and 5.2, the District may modify the thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hour workweek to a four (4) consecutive day basis, provided that the District certifies that the modification is likely to provide significant energy savings for the District and its employees. The regular workday in this case will be 9.375 hours, including two rest periods of fifteen (15) minutes each. No employee shall receive less compensation, vacation, holidays, seniority, or any other benefit that he or she would have received while working under the provisions of Sections 5.1 and 5.2; however, overtime payment will be made only if the assignment exceeds the regular workday as defined herein. Management will inform the Union in advance if any trial program is contemplated with regard to the four-day week.
- **MEAL AND REST PERIODS:** A thirty (30) minute lunch period will be provided as close as possible to the middle of the regular work period. All employees are entitled to one (1) rest period of thirty (30) minutes, to be taken, as far as is practical, in the middle of the first half of the work shift. The thirty-minute rest period shall be inclusive of all time away from regularly assigned duties.
- **5.5 OVERTIME:** Overtime provisions for members of the unit shall be as outlined below:
 - **5.5.1** Overtime Must be Authorized: All overtime must be authorized in advance by a designated supervisor and such assignments beyond the regular workday or workweek shall be made only by mutual consent of the employee and the supervisor.
 - **5.5.2** Overtime Required in Emergency: An employee may be required to continue work beyond the end of a normal workday if the supervisor determines that an emergency condition exists which requires immediate attention in order to continue the normal operation of the College and/or District. The term emergency, as used in this agreement, means a sudden, unexpected happening, or an unforeseen occurrence or condition, or a sudden or unexpected occasion for action. This provision does not apply to work resulting solely from the scheduling of facilities (e.g., last minute scheduling without prior notification).
 - **Scheduled Overtime Assignment to be Posted in Advance.** All available scheduled overtime shall be posted three (3) calendar days in advance at each college. The amount of scheduled overtime anticipated will be listed on the notice. The minimum amount of overtime to be scheduled is two (2) hours. However, in the event the employee works scheduled overtime more than two (2) hours, the amount of overtime to be paid is the time worked payable in half hourly increment
 - 5.5.4 Compensatory Time Off: Employees may elect to earn compensatory time off instead of pay for overtime work provided the supervisor agrees. When the employee wishes to take compensatory time off and the supervisor agrees that this may be accommodated in the work schedule, compensatory time off may be arranged. Compensatory time off may be accumulated for up to one (1) year and thereafter will be paid in cash at the current rate of pay of the employee. If compensatory time is used, rather than cash payment, each overtime hour is equivalent to 1.5 hours of compensatory time. Bargaining unit members who have the use of compensatory time off denied by their immediate supervisor may appeal that denial to the supervisor's manager. If the matter is still not resolved, either party may bring the issue to the next SMCCCD/AFSCME Labor Management Council meeting.

- 5.5.5 <u>Unscheduled Overtime:</u> A minimum of four (4) hours at time and one-half (1 1/2) of the straight time rate of pay shall be paid to an employee who returns to the campus or office for overtime work after the employee's regular shift has ended. If the employee completes the work in less than four hours, is authorized to leave work before the four hour period, and a subsequent call back is required during the four hour period, no additional overtime will be paid up to the four hour guarantee. Any employee who works more than four (4) hours upon return, shall be paid for the time worked at the appropriate overtime rate.
- **5.5.6** Assignment During Large Events: Whenever a special event or activity occurring on District property, in facilities with a capacity of more than 150, and the attendance is anticipated to be 100 or more, management will assign a custodian, engineer or groundskeeper, as required, to provide adequate support. The assignment should include a reasonable amount of time to clean the facility immediately following the event. This is especially important if food is served at the event. If the event is lecture only with no food, then the assigned time can be reduced.
 - **5.5.6.1** Whenever a special event is held and no bargaining unit staff is assigned or available and either students or volunteers are assigned to clean the facility, on the following working day the steward and the campus supervisor will tour the facility to check cleanliness. If the facility is not clean, a minimum of four (4) hours at the overtime rate will be assigned to bargaining unit staff to restore order to the facility.
- **5.5.7 Equal Distribution of Overtime:** Overtime shall be distributed and rotated as equally as is practical among employees in the same classification at each college.
- **5.5.8 Posting of Overtime Offer Sheet:** An "Overtime Offer Sheet" will be posted at each Facilities/Services Office within the District. Information on the "Overtime Offer Sheet" will include:
- 5.5.8 Scheduling of Overtime: Overtime will be offered as follows:
 - Date of offer of overtime
 - Date of acceptance/refusal, with employee signature
 - Date worked
 - Hours worked
 - **5.5.8.1** An acceptance and then subsequent refusal of a scheduled overtime opportunity, without good reason, and less than 48 hours before the work is to begin, more than one time in a fiscal year, will result in the removal of that employee's name from the overtime seniority offer sheet for six months.
- **5.5.9 Double Time:** For employees who work continuously for a period of four hours beyond a normal shift of eight hours, the District shall provide compensation at "double time" beginning with the fifth hour. If an employee is working a flexible schedule shift of greater than eight hours, double time will commence at the start of the fifth hour of continuance work beyond that shift. Double time shall be twice the regular hourly rate of compensation.
- **ALTERNATE SHIFT:** A new shift, mid-day to mid-evening, shall be established as the need arises. This shift will be available to all categories of employees. Any employee assigned to such shift will either not work alone or will be provided adequate means of communicating with others on campus (e.g., two-way radio); new shift assignments will apply to volunteers from among existing employees. A shift differential of 5% shall apply when a shift is a minimum of four (4) hours or more and starts at 4:00 p.m. or later.
- 5.7 <u>USE OF VOLUNTEERS:</u> The District agrees that it will not use the unauthorized services of volunteers to do work normally performed by employees in the unit. Use of volunteers for certain projects or kinds of work does have a legitimate role in the overall functioning of the colleges, and the use of volunteers does benefit the District and its students. However, management also recognizes the right of unit

members to perform unit work. In order to build cooperation and maximize the benefits to all, management agrees to give AFSCME prior notification of the intent to use volunteers and will seek agreement using the following process:

When a campus determines there is a need for a special project or work that could be performed by volunteers, the Union will be notified in advance. The project/work and the reason(s) the campus seeks to use volunteers will be explained. If the Union concurs with the use of volunteers for the specific project of type of work, volunteers will be used as deemed necessary or desirable by a campus-based team consisting of the Facility Manager or designee, either a chief engineer, lead custodian or lead groundskeeper, depending on the nature of the project/work. A volunteer is defined as any individual(s) donating time and/or expertise in order to accomplish a specific project that has been approved by the process defined in this settlement agreement and supports the District Mission, students and the Community at large.

A bargaining unit employee will be assigned as a lead worker for approved projects.

ARTICLE 6: VACATION

6.1 VACATION SCHEDULE: Effective July 1, 2004, the vacation schedule for full-time, 12-month employees is as follows:

Year	Vacation Hours Earned Per Month Worked	Total Number of Vacation Days Earned During Year
1	6.250	10
2	6.875	11
3	7.500	12
4	8.125	13
5	9.375	15
6	9.375	15
7	10.000	16
8	10.000	16
9	10.625	17
10	11.250	18
11-14	12.500	20
15-19	13.75	22
20-24	15.000	24
25 and more	16.250	26

- **VACATION CREDIT FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES:** Employees who are employed for less than full time will earn a prorated vacation credit.
- **6.3 NO ADVANCEMENT OF VACATION CREDIT:** Vacation credits may not be used before earned.
- 6.4 VACATION ACCRUAL MAXIMUM: Vacation time shall accrue on a monthly basis. Vacation credit shall only accumulate for that number of days which equals a two-year accrual for an individual employee. When the number of days accrued reaches the maximum amount allowable, vacation days will cease to accumulate until the total balance drops below the two-year maximum. The two-year accrual maximum is based on the employee's current accrual rate. Vacations shall be scheduled as requested by employees as far as possible within the District's work requirements. If there is a conflict, the needs of the District will govern the scheduling of vacations. If a decision must be made between two or more employees as to vacation scheduling, the employee with the greatest District seniority will be given preference.
- 6.5 <u>VACATION CREDIT AT SEPARATION:</u> Upon separation from employment, vacation time accrued and not used will be paid at the regular salary rate of the employee. All new employees who have not completed six (6) months of service and who terminate will receive no vacation credit.
- **COMPENSATION WHILE ON VACATION:** Compensation while on vacation will be at the regular rate that the employee receives, including shift differential pay and long service increment, if any.
- **INTERRUPTION/TERMINATION OF VACATION:** An employee in the bargaining unit shall be permitted to interrupt or terminate vacation leave for reasons of bereavement or in cases of serious illness or injury requiring treatment by a physician. In cases of such interruption or termination, the provisions regarding bereavement leave and illness leave shall apply.
- **CHANGE OF VACATION DATES DUE TO ILLNESS/INJURY:** If a bargaining unit employee's vacation becomes due during a period when on leave due to illness or injury, the employee may request the vacation date be changed. If the needs of the District do not permit honoring the employee's request and no other vacation dates are available within the timeline set in Section 6.4, the employee may carry over the vacation to the following year.

- **EXECUTION NOT PERMITTED TO BE TAKEN:** If the employee is not permitted by the District to take his/her full annual vacation, the amount not taken shall accumulate for use in the next year.
- **6.10 VACATION ACCOUNTING:** The District will provide each individual in the bargaining unit an accounting of his/her vacation balance twice annually.

ARTICLE 7: HOLIDAYS

- **7.1 LIST OF HOLIDAYS:** The Board will grant the following sixteen (16) paid holidays annually, as well as any additional holidays mandated by Education Code Section 88203:
 - New Year's Day
 - Martin Luther King's Birthday
 - Lincoln's Day
 - Presidents' Day
 - Memorial Day
 - Independence Day
 - Labor Day
 - Veterans' Day
 - Thanksgiving Day
 - Day following Thanksgiving
 - Last workday before Christmas
 - Christmas Day
 - All workdays between Christmas Day and New Year's Day
- **HOLIDAYS FALLING ON WEEKENDS:** When a holiday falls on Sunday, the succeeding workday shall be observed as the holiday. When a holiday falls on Saturday, the preceding workday shall be deemed the holiday. For those employees whose regular workweek is other than Monday through Friday, holidays falling on their regular days off will be treated in such a way that they are not penalized by loss of paid holidays.

ARTICLE 8: PAY AND ALLOWANCES

REGULAR RATE OF PAY: The regular rate of pay of each member of the unit is based upon the range placement of the classification to which the employee is assigned. The full-time monthly salaries for unit members are specified in Appendix B. A new employee who is placed on the unit salary schedule will normally be employed at Step 1. The Chancellor may recommend initial placement above the first step in exceptional circumstances that affect the interest of the District. Subject to the satisfactory performance of the employee, step advancement from one step to the next will occur on the classification anniversary date of that employee. The District reserves the right to retain at the present salary any member of the unit who fails to make satisfactory improvement after being notified in writing of areas needing improvement.

Effective July 1, 2016, add "Step 6" to the salary ranges specified in Appendix B. All employees who reached Step 5 prior to June 30, 2015 shall be placed at Step 6 as of July 1, 2016.

Effective July 1, 2016 increase the Total Compensation Amount by 3%. Effective July 1, 2017 increase the Total Compensation Amount by 3%. Effective July 1, 2018 increase the Total Compensation Amount by 3%.

If assessed valuation of property, as determined by the San Mateo County Assessor's Office Local Combined Roll prepared by the County Assessor's Office, increases by more than 3% as of July 2016, July 2017, or July 2018, 65% of the assessed valuation increase above 3% will be added to the 3.0% Total Compensation Amount increases stated above effective as of July 1 of that year. In no case shall the Total Compensation Amount increase exceed 4.5% above the 3%.

The Total Compensation formula, as set forth in Exhibit Z to this Agreement, provides that the Total Compensation Amount for the bargaining unit will be used to pay for increases in the following:

Movement on column and step, salary and regulatory benefits PERS Increase in Rate on Existing Salaries Salary Increases
Benefits (Regulatory) increase
PERS Increase in Rate on Raise
Benefits (Health & Welfare) increase
Professional development
LSI Increase
Changes to salary schedule (add Step 6)

AFSCME shall have the discretion to direct how the Total Compensation Amount increase is allocated among Salary Increase, Health & Welfare Benefits, Professional Development, and Parental Leave. Such direction shall be given no later than July 15 of each year of the contract beginning in 2017.

- **8.2 DIFFERENTIALS:** Salary differentials shall be provided employees as follows:
 - **8.2.1** Shift Differential: Members of the unit whose regular schedule includes working after 4:00 p.m. will be paid a differential for a minimum of four hours worked after 4:00 p.m. The differential paid will be that specified as the shift differential. One shift differential will be paid for shifts that begin between 2:00 p.m. and 10:29 p.m. A double shift differential will be paid for shifts that

- begin between 10:30 p.m. and 5:00 a.m. The shift differential is five percent (5%) of the regular salary.
- **8.2.3** Tree Trimming Differential: A Groundskeeper and Groundskeeper spotter will receive a 10% differential for performing management assigned tree-trimming activities of trees at eight (8) feet or more above the ground. A minimum of one hour will be paid for each of these occasions.
- **8.2.4** Backhoe Differential: A member of the unit who is classified as a Lead Groundskeeper or Groundskeeper, and who is assigned to operate the backhoe will be paid a 10% hourly wage differential for the duration of the time worked operating the backhoe. A minimum of one hour will be paid for each of these occasions.
- **8.3** OUT OF CLASS PAY: When out of classification assignments to a higher level position continues for five (5) or more consecutive working days, the employee's salary shall be adjusted upward for the entire period he or she is required to work out of classification in such amount as will reasonably reflect the duties he/she is required to perform outside his/her normal assigned duties. If an employee is assigned the duties of the higher-level position, the employee will be assigned detail pay for those duties that are inconsistent with his/her normal assignment.
 - **8.3.1** Step placement on a higher salary range will be at the lowest step that results in an increase of at least five percent (5%). If no step will result in a five percent (5%) increase, the employee will be placed on the highest step of the new range.
- **8.4 LONGEVITY SERVICE INCREMENTS:** Members of the unit beginning eight (8), twelve (12), sixteen (16), twenty (20), twenty-four (24) and twenty-eight (28) continuous years with the District will be granted monthly long-service increments based on the schedule below. An employee will be eligible for the increment on the appropriate employment anniversary date. Percentage Longevity Service Increments will be calculated based on the employee's base regular salary, excluding differentials, overtime, or any other stipends.

Beginning Year	Monthly Percentage Increment
Eight (8)	2.75%
Twelve (12)	3.75%
Sixteen (16)	6.25%
Twenty (20)	8.0%
Twenty-four (24)	10.75%
Twenty-eight (28)	12.0%

- **PROMOTIONAL STEP PLACEMENT:** A member of the unit who is permanently assigned to a classification at a higher range will be placed on the lowest step that will result in an increase of at least five percent (5%). If no step will result in an increase of five percent (5%), the employee will be placed on the highest step of the new range.
- **8.6 OVERTIME PAY:** Compensation for overtime work will be at the rate of 1.5 times the regular rate. If a member of the unit works on a holiday as specified in Article 7.1, the compensation will be 1.5 times the regular rate in addition to the regular pay for the holiday. If compensatory time is used rather than cash payment, each overtime hour is equivalent to 1.5 hours of compensatory time.
- **8.7 PAYROLL ERRORS:** Proper salary class and step placement is a joint responsibility of the employee and the Board. All employees are to review their salary placement at least annually and should they believe that they are improperly placed on the salary schedule, they are to immediately bring this information to the attention of the Board.
 - **8.7.1** <u>Insufficient Payment:</u> Any payroll error resulting in insufficient payment for an employee in the bargaining unit shall be corrected, and a special payroll check issued no later than five (5)

working days after the District has received both a written request from the employee and verification of the error. Otherwise, the supplemental amount will be included in the next regular paycheck following verification of the error.

- 8.7.2 Overpayment: If the District overpays the employee, the employee shall, upon realizing the fact or upon notification from the District, repay the full amount of such overpayment. If the overpayment is \$100 or less, the employee shall have the overpayment deducted in the next paycheck. For overpayments exceeding \$100, the repayment schedule shall be equal to the number of months the employee was overpaid. For example, an employee who was overpaid a total of \$300 over a period of three months shall have \$100 deducted for the three months. Employees who leave the District or go on unpaid leaves prior to complete repayment shall have the remainder of the overpayment deducted from their final check. If the final check is insufficient to cover the amount owed, the employee will submit the necessary funds to the District within 30 calendar days.
- **8.8 BAY 10 COMMUNITY COLLEGE SALARY SURVEY:** The District agrees to conduct a labor market survey of the Bay 10 community college districts and share the results with AFSCME in the Spring prior to the expiration of this Agreement.

8.9 Uniform Allowance

The District will provide the following types of uniform work clothes to all permanent employees, at no cost to the employee:

- 1. Five work shirts and five T-shirts, which can be either button-down collared shirts or any combination thereof:
 - a. Long sleeve button-down collared work shirt
 - b. Short sleeve button-down collared work shirt
 - c. Long sleeve T-shirt
 - d. Short sleeve T-shirt
- 2. One work jacket
- 3. One work vest (optional at the employee's request)
- 4. One hat (optional at the employee's request)
- 5. One pair of coveralls (optional at the employee's request)
- 6. Groundskeepers & Lead Groundskeepers will be able to receive up to two pair of work boots that meet the established safety standards per year. The maximum allowance will be \$400.00 per year.

Custodians, Lead Custodians, Utility Engineer, Maintenance Engineer, Painter, Project Engineer, Senior Maintenance Engineer, Systems Engineer and Chief Engineer will have a maximum of \$200.00 per year to spend on work boots that meet the standard for the type of work being performed. At their option, groundskeepers and custodians are permitted to use their vouchers to purchase the boots required for engineers.

If there is additional money left on the District voucher after allotted work boots have been purchased, the employee may use the remaining money on the voucher solely towards an additional pair of work boots that meet the established safety standards. If the balance does not cover 100% the additional pair of work boots the employee would be responsible for the balance.

7. Rain gear – jacket, pants and rubber boots.

All work shirts, vests, coveralls and jackets will have the employee's name and the SMCCCD Facilities logo. Individual items will be replaced as needed. On a quarterly basis (July, October, January and April) the College Facilities Operations Office will initiate replacement uniform orders, at which time Employees should submit their request for replacement uniforms. A copy of the form submitted will be given to the employee for his or her

records. Other clothing items not on this list may be requested by an employee and are subject to the approval of the Director of Facilities Maintenance and Operations. A denial may be appealed to the Vice Chancellor – Human Resources & Employee Relations

The District will provide laundry service for work jackets, vests and overalls. Each employee will be responsible for the laundering of shirts, T-shirts, and other items.

Under this agreement, it is the responsibility of the employee to report for work in appropriate uniforms and to request replacement clothing as needed. It is the responsibility of management to provide uniforms, to replace worn clothing in a reasonable amount of time, and to provide laundry service for hard-to-clean items (overalls and jackets).

Employees who refuse to wear the organizational work clothes or report to work inappropriately dressed, may be subject to disciplinary action. In the case of an employee emergency call-back to work, employees should wear an appropriate uniform if possible. Of primary importance is the employee's swift return to the site of the emergency.

ARTICLE 9: HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

- **9.1** CalPERS MEDICAL AND HOSPITAL PLAN: The Board will provide the CalPERS Medical and Hospital Plan for employees and retirees in accordance with rules and regulations established by PERS.
 - **9.1.1** Should a carrier withdraw from the CalPERS Umbrella plan, members of the unit will select from one of the remaining PERS options.
 - 9.1.2 District and Union agree to meet as part of a District wide Benefits Task Force to consider options for Medical and Dental plan carriers and plan designs.
- 9.2 MEDICAL PREMIUM CAP AMOUNT: The amount of employer paid premium support for PERS medical coverage for single coverage to \$764 per month, two party coverage to \$1276.60 per month, and family coverage to \$1691.58 per month. The District will continue to offer Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code for over-cap medical premiums paid by individual employees.
- **9.3 BOARD WILL PAY PREMIUM INCREASES FOR OTHER BENEFITS:** The Board will pay the increased costs of dental insurance, life insurance, salary continuation insurance, and Medicare Part B, through the duration of the agreement.
- **DENTAL INSURANCE:** The Board will provide each eligible employee and eligible dependents with Delta Dental Plan (DDP) or the coverage provided by Private Medical-Care Inc. (PMI). The plans are described in detail in the benefits handbook available in the Office of Human Resources. The maximum coverage in any one calendar year shall be \$2000.
- **LIFE INSURANCE:** The Board will provide each eligible employee with a term life insurance policy covering the employee and eligible dependents. The life insurance plan is described in detail in the benefits handbook available in the Office of Human Resources. The term life insurance coverage shall equal one time the employee's annual base salary.
- **SALARY CONTINUATION INSURANCE:** The Board will provide each eligible employee with salary continuance insurance to cover disability after the employee's sick leave balance has been exhausted. The salary continuance insurance plan is described in detail in the benefits handbook available in the Office of Human Resources. The maximum monthly benefit for unit members shall be \$5,000 per month.
- **9.7 VISION INSURANCE:** The District will provide each eligible employee and eligible dependents with Vision Service Plan (VSP) Plan C.
- **MEDICARE PART B COVERAGE:** The Board will pay the premiums for Medicare Part B coverage for an eligible retiree and/or spouse over 65 years of age. To be eligible for this benefit, the retiree and/or spouse must be covered and receiving benefits under the Board's Retirement Medical Program as outlined in this Agreement.
- **9.8 ELIGIBILITY RULES:** To be eligible for the benefits described in this Article, a member of the unit must be employed at fifty percent (50%) or more of full time for either a 9-,10-, or 12-month assignment, and be either a permanent or probationary employee of the Board.
- **9.10** ELIGIBLE DEPENDENTS/DOMESTIC PARTNERS: Eligible dependents are those specified in the contracts between the Board and the insurance carriers.
 - **9.10.1** The District agrees to include domestic partner benefits in the PERS Health Plans offered by the District. The definition of domestic partner shall be that used by PERS Health Plans. If the definition of a domestic partner used by PERS changes, the District shall implement the change on the effective date allowed by PERS. Domestic partners shall comply with all registration requirements required by state law or PERS, and shall complete all necessary declarations and statements of financial liability. Forms are available in the Office of Human Resources.
 - **9.10.2** The District agrees to include domestic partner benefits in the dental and vision plans offered by the District. In order to be considered a domestic partner, the following criteria must be met:

- 1. The two individuals are each other's sole domestic partner and intend to remain so indefinitely.
- 2. Neither individual is married to, or legally separated from anyone else nor has had another domestic partner within the prior six (6) months (unless the relationship terminated due to death).
- 3. Both individuals are at least eighteen (18) years of age and mentally competent to consent to contract.
- 4. Neither individual is related by blood to a degree of closeness that would prohibit legal marriage in the state in which the individuals reside.
- 5. The individuals co-habit and reside together in the same residence and intend to do so indefinitely. The individuals have resided in the same household for at least six (6) months.
- 6. The individuals are not in the relationship solely for the purpose of obtaining benefits coverage.
- 7. The individuals have engaged in a committed relationship of mutual caring and support and are jointly responsible for each other's common welfare and living expenses. The individuals interdependence is demonstrated by at least two (2) of the following:
 - Proof of domestic partnership from the California Secretary of State (required for domestic partnership medical coverage under the Public Employees' Retirement System).
 - Common ownership of real property (joint deed or mortgage agreement) or a common leasehold interest in property.
 - Common ownership of a motor vehicle.
 - Driver's license listing a common address.
 - Proof of joint bank accounts or credit accounts.
 - Proof of designation as the primary beneficiary for life insurance or retirement benefits, or primary beneficiary designation under a partner's will.
 - Assignment of a durable property power of attorney or health care power of attorney.
- **9.10.3** Dependent children of domestic partners are eligible for coverage if they have been legally adopted by the District employee and are unmarried, primarily dependent on the employee for support, and meet the age, school, and all eligibility requirements of the various medical, dental and visions plans.
- **9.11 SURVIVOR BENEFITS FOR SPOUSE/DOMESTIC PARTNER:** If a member of the unit meets the eligibility requirement for retiree medical benefits specified in Section 9.14 and dies before retirement, medical and dental benefits will be provided by the Board for the un-remarried surviving spouse/domestic partner as provided for the un-remarried surviving spouse/domestic partner of an eligible retiree as provided for in Section 9.14.2.
- **9.12 BENEFIT CONTINUANCE FOR ILLNESS/INJURY:** The Board will continue to provide benefits described in this article for a five (5) month period after all paid leaves due to illness/injury have been exhausted.
- **9.13 IRC 125 PLAN:** The Board will continue to provide those sections of Internal Revenue Code Section 125 which provide for before tax employee contributions to non-Board covered health and dependent care costs.
- 9.14 <u>RETIREE BENEFITS:</u> The Board will provide medical and dental benefits as described in the benefits handbook available in the Office of Human Resources for an eligible retired member of the unit who was hired prior to July 1, 1995, and spouse/domestic partner, continuing during the life of the retired member of the unit or, following the death of an eligible retired member, continuing during the life of the un-remarried surviving spouse/domestic partner. An employee hired after July 1, 1995 is entitled to retiree medical benefits only for the retiree.

- **9.14.1** Eligibility For Retiree Benefits: To be eligible for retiree medical and dental benefits, the retiree must have ten (10) full years of service with the Board, and the age at retirement of the retiree (in full years) when added to the number of completed years of service must total 75 or more. For a year of service to be counted, the assignment must have been such that the employee was eligible for Board-paid medical insurance if this benefit was available to employees.
 - 9.14.1.1 Employees Hired On or After 7/1/92: For unit members whose first day of paid service commences on or after July 1, 1992, to be eligible for Board-paid retiree medical and dental benefits, the retiree must have twenty (20) full years of service within the District; must be at least 55 years of age; must be currently employed by the Board at the time of retirement; and the age at retirement of the retiree (in full years) when added to the number of full years of service must total 75 or more. For a year of service to be counted, the assignment must have been such that the employee was eligible for medical insurance benefits if such benefits were available to employees. (1991-92 settlement)
 - 9.14.1.2 Employees Hired On or After 2/1/88: For those employed on or after February 1, 1988, the maximum amount paid by the Board for retiree medical benefits shall be the amount the Board would have been required to pay had the retiree selected the medical plan with the lowest premium amount. For those retirees who relocate upon retirement to other areas of California, or to another state in the United States, the retiree will be required to inform the Board of the plans available in the new geographic location and to provide proof of coverage. When the retiree does the foregoing, the Board will pay an amount equal to the lowest premium of the plans available, but in no event exceeding the cap in effect at the time.
 - 9.14.1.3 Employees Hired On or After 7/1/92: For unit members whose first day of paid service commences on or after July 1, 1992, the maximum amount paid by the Board for retiree health benefits (medical and dental) shall be capped at the same amount as single active employee per month until the employee becomes eligible for Medicare Part B. At that time, the Board will then pay the cost of the lowest medical plan available within the agreement between the parties. (1991-92 settlement)
 - 9.14.1.4 Employees Hired On or After 7/1/95: For unit members whose first day of paid service commences on or after July 1, 1995, the maximum amount paid by the Board for retiree benefits (medical and dental) shall be capped at the same amount as single active employee per month until the employee become eligible for Medicare Part B. At that time, the Board will then pay, for the employee only, the amount equal to the lowest cost medical plan available within the agreement between the parties. (1994-95 settlement). This amendment does not apply to any employees hired into positions being advertised on or before June 14, 1995, even if their actual date of hire is later than July 1, 1995 (unless positions are not filled and are re-opened/re-advertised at a later time).
- **9.14.2 Qualified Employee Who Dies While Still Employed:** If an employee qualifies for retiree medical benefits as provided in Section 9.14 and dies while still an employee of the District, the un-remarried surviving spouse/domestic partner will receive the same benefits.
- **9.14.3** Certain Payments in Advance: A retired employee who has completed ten (10) years of service may be continued in the Board medical and dental benefits program upon payment of the premium three (3) months in advance. The Board will bill the retiree for the appropriate amount based on the benefits selected by the retiree.
- 9.15 The District will contract with the Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) to provide the 2% at 55 retirement plan for miscellaneous employees with a 7% employee contribution.

Effective January 1, 2013 the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act (PEPRA) requires new miscellaneous employees to enroll in the 2% at 62 retirement tier with pension calculated on the average highest compensation over a consecutive 36-month period. This new retirement tier applies only to a new member of PERS. A new member is a) someone who has never been in PERS or a reciprocal retirement system or b) someone previously in PERS or a reciprocal retirement system, but who has a gap of at least six months since being covered by any of those pension systems. New members on the 2% at 62 plan will pay 50% of the normal cost of their pension as determined by PERS. Normal cost is the present value of the increase in the retirement benefit attributable to the current year. Employees covered by PERS prior to January 1, 2013 are designated as classic members by PERS.

ARTICLE 10: LEAVES

- **10.1 ILLNESS AND INJURY LEAVE:** Leave of absence for illness or injury (also known as sick leave) will be provided by the Board.
 - **10.1.1** Number of Days per Year: An employee who is employed five (5) days a week shall be granted twelve (12) days of paid leave for illness or injury for a full twelve (12) months of service.

An employee who is employed five (5) days a week for less than twelve (12) full months of service will receive the proportion of the twelve (12) days leave that the number of months employed bears to twelve.

- An employee who is employed less than five (5) days per week or less than thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours per week, shall receive prorated sick leave hours.
- **10.1.2** Rate of Pay: Pay for any day of absence covered by this leave shall be the same as the pay which would have been received had the employee worked during his/her regular assigned hours on the day of leave.
- **10.1.3** Credited at Beginning of Fiscal Year: The full amount of the sick leave granted under this section shall be credited to each employee at the beginning of the fiscal year. Sick leave need not be accrued prior to taking such leave; however, a probationary employee shall not be eligible to use more than six (6) days of sick leave before completion of the probationary period.
- **10.1.4** <u>Unlimited Accumulation:</u> Unused leave granted under this section may be accumulated from year to year.
- **10.1.5** <u>Service Credit upon Retirement:</u> Upon retirement, employee will be credited with additional service time for unused sick leave, according to procedures prescribed by Government Code Section 20862.6 or its successor.
- 10.1.6 <u>Transfer of Sick Leave from Other Agencies:</u> Unused sick leave accrued in California public elementary schools, secondary schools, community colleges, or County Offices of Education, may be transferred in accord with Education Code Section 88202. Official verification of unused sick leave should be forwarded to the Office of Personnel Services, where it will be credited to the employee's sick leave balance.
- **10.1.7** <u>Medical Verification:</u> Medical verification may be required by management to make proper determination of eligibility for benefits under this policy.
- **10.1.8** <u>Use of Sick Leave for Medical/Dental Appointments:</u> Sick leave may be drawn upon for medical or dental appointments when they cannot be scheduled on off-duty hours.
- **EXTENDED SICK LEAVE:** If absence because of illness or injury extends beyond accumulated full sick leave for this purpose, the employee will be paid at fifty percent (50%) of his/her regular rate for a period not to exceed one hundred (100) days, provided the employee has completed the probationary period. The fifty percent (50%) benefit begins upon the expiration of full sick leave. In no event shall this benefit extend beyond one hundred (100) days from the onset of the illness.
- **REQUEST FOR LEAVE WITHOUT PAY:** When all paid leave has been exhausted, an employee may request a six (6) month leave of absence without pay to protect his/her job. The leave may be renewed twice, for a maximum total of eighteen (18) months.
- **10.4 INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENT/ILLNESS LEAVE:** Industrial accident or illness leave will be provided as specified in the Education Code. The accident or illness must have arisen out of and in the course of employment, and must be accepted by the Board as a bona fide injury or illness.

- **10.4.1 Up to 60 Days Paid Leave:** Allowable leave for each industrial accident or illness will be for the number of days of temporary disability, but not to exceed sixty (60) days during which the college is in session or when the employee would otherwise have been performing work for the Board in any one fiscal year.
- **10.4.2** No Accumulation: Allowable leave under this section will not be accumulated from year to year.
- **10.4.3** Commencement of Leave: The leave under this section will commence on the first day of the absence.
- **10.4.4** <u>Leave Reduced by One Day for Each Day of Absence:</u> Industrial accident or illness leave will be reduced by one day for each day of authorized absence regardless of any temporary disability indemnity award.
- **10.4.5** Employee Will Receive Normal Salary Rate: Maximum salary during any one period will not exceed the normal salary rate. An employee provided an award under Workers' Compensation will endorse in favor of the District the wage loss benefit checks received during the sixty (60) working day period. The Board, in turn, will pay the absent employee his/her full normal wage for each day of absence during the sixty (60) working day period.
- **10.4.6** Leaves Overlapping Fiscal Years: If an accident or illness occurs at a time when the sixty (60) days will overlap into the next fiscal year, the employee is entitled to only that amount remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the injury or illness occurred, for the same illness or injury.
- 10.4.7 Exhaustion of 60 Days Entitlement: If an employee exhausts the sixty (60) working days of entitlement and is still unable to return to duty, he/she will then commence to use his/her sick leave, compensatory time, other leave, and vacation credits, in that order. The daily wage loss benefit checks made under Workers' Compensation will continue to be endorsed to the Board. The Board will pay the employee the difference between the daily wage loss benefit checks and the normal daily rate of pay, so that the employee will receive his/her normal daily rate of pay. Accumulated or available sick leave, compensatory time, or other leave, however, will be reduced only by that amount required to provide a full day's wage when added to the Workers' Compensation award for each day of absence.
- 10.5 FAMILY ILLNESS LEAVE: concurrent with any eligibility for Family Medical Leave under the law, an employee may be granted six (6) days paid leave per year in the event of the serious illness of a member of his/her immediate family. An employee may use up to six (6) days of accrued sick leave to attend to a spouse, child, parent, grandparent, grandchild, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, mother or father-in-law, sister, brother, domestic partner, domestic partner's child, domestic partner's parent, any person who stood in the place of a parent, or relative living in the immediate household of the employee. Such leave will be deducted from the employee's regular sick leave account.
- 10.6 <u>BEREAVEMENT LEAVE:</u> Paid bereavement leave of up to three (3) days per occurrence, or five (5) days if out-of-state travel is involved, will be allowed following the death of the spouse or domestic partner, child, child of domestic partner, parent (includes parent of spouse or domestic partner), grandparent, grandchild, aunt and uncle, sibling, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law and any person who stood in place of a parent or relative living in the immediate household
- **10.7 PERSONAL NECESSITY:** In case of personal necessity, a member of the unit may draw on accumulated sick leave not to exceed seven (7) days in any fiscal year for any one or any combination of the following purposes:
 - **10.7.1** Additional days beyond the three (3) or five (5) granted in Section 10.6.
 - **10.7.2** Accident involving the employee's person or property, or the person or property of a member of the employee's immediate family.

- **10.7.3** Appearance in any court or before an administrative tribunal as a litigant, party or witness under subpoena.
- **10.7.4** Religious holidays other than legal holidays on the Board-adopted calendar.
- **10.7.5** Such other reasons as approved by the Board.
- **PERSONAL BENEFIT LEAVE:** Approval of absence for the employee's own personal benefit must be obtained in advance from the designated supervisor and will result in a reduction in salary of one day's pay for each full day of absence. For an employee to be eligible for medical benefits as described in Article 9, the employee must be in paid status for fifty percent (50%) or more of the month or be on approved FMLA Leave.
- **10.9** MILITARY LEAVE: Military leave of absence will be granted as provided for in the Military and Veterans' Code of the State of California. Such leave must be verified by presentation of a copy of the military orders requiring military duty.
- **10.10 JURY/WITNESS LEAVE:** A member of the unit who is ordered to appear in court for jury duty or as a witness under subpoena on any day upon which he/she is required to render service to the Board shall receive full salary. The employee shall submit to the Board any jury service or witness fees received. Any specific amount for meals, mileage, and/or parking provided by the court shall not be considered as part of the amount received for jury duty or witness fees.
- **10.11** MATERNITY/CHILD BONDING LEAVE: The Board of Trustees shall grant maternity and or child bonding leave to any permanent classified employee.
 - **10.11.1 MATERNITY LEAVE:** Employees may take a maximum of twelve (12) calendar months of maternity leave for each child birth. The twelve-month period of time begins on the first date that the treating physician authorizes absence from work, and ends twelve calendar months later. Accumulated sick leave may be used for any period of time which the employee must be absent from work as prescribed by the physician.
 - **10.11.2** CHILD BONDING LEAVE: The District shall grant child bonding leave without pay to any permanent classified employee upon request. Such leave shall be for a maximum period of what is allowable under FMLA/CFRA law. Prior to such leave, the unit member shall be required to provide four (4) weeks' notice prior to the anticipated date upon which the leave is to commence. Any employee may elect to utilize accrued vacation or other accrued paid leave other than paid sick leave during child bonding leave.
- **10.12 LEAVE FOR CONFERENCE:** An employee may be granted a paid leave for the purpose of attending a conference or special meeting, or engaging in other temporary change of assignment in the performance of duties on the approval of the Chancellor or his/her designee.
- 10.13 NO BREAK IN SERVICE: Absence under paid leave shall not be considered a break in service, and all benefits accruing under the provisions of this Agreement shall continue to accrue during such absence. An unpaid leave shall not be considered a break in service (for seniority purposes) but the individual shall not accrue other benefits provided under the provisions of this contract during the period of the leave.
- **10.14 <u>DISTRICT CATASTROPHIC LEAVE:</u>** The District Catastrophic Leave program will be extended to all unit members otherwise eligible for health benefits. Details of the plan are available in the Human Resources Office of the District.

10.15 FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE ACT (FMLA) AND CALIFORNIA FAMILY RIGHT ACT (CFRA)

BENEFITS: Family care leave in accordance with provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act, the California Family rights Act, and the district Policy on Leaves of Absence will be applied concurrently with employee sick leave, extended sick leave, Industrial Accident/Injury Leave and/or other applicable paid District leaves. District policy provides for application of the FMLA and CFRA to domestic partners and children of domestic partners. Additional leave may be granted to supplement FMLA/CFRA leaves as provided in other articles in this Collective Bargaining Agreement.

ARTICLE 11: TRANSFERS/PROMOTIONS/REASSIGNMENTS

- **11.1 AUTHORIZATION OF TRANSFERS:** The Chancellor or his/her designee shall assign all workers and authorize transfers.
- 11.2 CONSIDERATION OF TRANSFER REQUESTS: All transfers shall be considered on the basis of the needs of the District and the seniority of workers. All other conditions being equal, seniority shall be determinative. When a shift and assignment becomes available, the Facilities Department shall first notify all bargaining unit members at the location where the shift and assignment becomes available. If no bargaining unit member from that location wants the shift and assignment, then it can be made available to bargaining unit members at other locations. Transfer opportunities will only be for identical job titles between campuses. When transferring, the transfer applicant must be willing to take the open shift and assignment. There is no right to "bump" or displace another employee based on seniority. Should an administrator elect not to select from among the transfer candidates and, at the request of the employee, the specific reason(s) shall be set forth in writing and given to the employee.
- **11.3 POSTING OF VACANT POSITIONS:** When a new position is created or an existing position becomes vacant and replacement is approved, the Facilities Department shall notify all employees in the bargaining unit of the vacancy.
 - 11.3.1 The District is under no obligation to accept any current employees who apply for a vacancy
 - 11.3.2 Employees who receive a promotion to a higher paid classification shall be placed on a six-month probationary period. Upon the successful completion of the probationary period, the employee shall attain permanent status in the classification, subject to normal disciplinary and layoff procedures. If the employee does not successfully complete the probationary period, the employee shall have the right to return to his/her former classification. The determination of whether or not an employee attains permanent status is at the sole and exclusive discretion of the District.
- **11.4 <u>VOLUNTARY TRANSFERS CONSIDERED BEFORE INVOLUNTARY:</u>** For permanent vacancies, worker-initiated transfers shall be granted or denied prior to initiating involuntary transfers.
 - **11.4.1** <u>Union Representative District Transfer Selection Committee:</u> There shall be at least one unit member on District selection committees assigned according to current classified selection policy and procedures.
 - 11.4.2 Employees May Make A Request For Transfer: Employees may submit a transfer request on a District approved form at any time during the fiscal year to be considered for any other positions in their same classification. The request shall be on file in the Office of Human Resources for the duration of the fiscal year in which the transfer request is filed. The employee is entitled to a conference with a Human Resources Administrator regarding the request.
 - **11.4.3** Request For Reasons Why Voluntary Transfer Denied: In the event the request for voluntary transfer is denied, the employee may request and the District shall provide in writing the reason or reasons for the denial.
 - 11.4.4 Appeal of Voluntary Transfer Denial: If a unit member is denied a transfer request because of District needs, the member may appeal this decision to the Executive Vice Chancellor. If the member is not satisfied with the response of the Executive Vice Chancellor, the member may appeal the decision to the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations. The member retains his/her right to appear before the Board of Trustees, per District Rules and Regulations.

- **11.5 INVOLUNTARY TRANSFERS AND REASSIGNMENTS:** The Chancellor or his/her designee may involuntarily transfer employees when, in the Chancellor's or his/her designee's judgment, such transfers are necessary for the efficient operation of the District.
 - 11.5.1 <u>Temporary Reassignments Due to Work Demands:</u> When changing work requirements demand that custodial and grounds workers be reassigned from one work location to another on a temporary basis, the workers will be given at least twenty-four (24) hours' notice of such reassignment. Further, the District will continue to utilize the present practice of reassigning the unit member who lives closest to the site where the work is needed.
 - **11.5.2** Employees Entitled to Timely Notice of Involuntary Transfers: Employees are entitled to be advised of proposed involuntary transfers as soon as this information is known with a reasonable degree of certainty by the District. When options are available, they shall be made known to the employee.
 - **11.5.3** <u>Conference May Be Requested By Employee:</u> If requested by the employee, a conference shall be held between the employee and the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or a designee, prior to the actual involuntary transfer.
 - **11.5.4** <u>Upon Request, Reasons For Transfer Shall Be Given:</u> Upon request, the employee shall be given the reason or reasons in writing for the transfer initiated by the District.

ARTICLE 12: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- **12.1 DEFINITIONS:** The following definitions shall apply to the grievance article:
 - **12.1.1** A "grievance" is defined as an alleged violation of a specific article or section of this Agreement that personally and adversely affects the grievant.
 - **12.1.2** A working day is any day in which the central administrative offices of the San Mateo County Community College District are open for business.
 - **12.1.3** A "grievant" is a person asserting a grievance.
 - **12.1.4** A "party in interest" is a person or persons making a claim of grievance, as well as any person who might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve a grievance.
- **PURPOSE:** The purpose of this grievance procedure is to provide for the processing of a claim of grievance, and to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, solutions to problems that may from time to time arise under this Agreement.
- **LEVEL I:** A grievance will first be discussed orally with the grievant's immediate supervisor with the objective of resolving the matter informally. In the event that the grievant is not satisfied with the attempted or suggested resolution by informal means, the grievant may submit the grievance in writing to the immediate supervisor, upon forms supplied by the District.
 - **12.3.1** If the grievant has not filed a grievance in writing within ten (10) working days after speaking informally to his/her immediate supervisor, the grievance will be deemed to have been waived.
 - **12.3.2** If a formal grievance has been filed, the grievant may: (a) discuss the grievance personally, or (b) request that a representative accompany him/her. In all cases, a Level I meeting will be scheduled within seven (7) working days of the filing date.
 - **12.3.3** The immediate supervisor shall, within ten (10) working days following the meeting to discuss the grievance, render his/her decision and the reasons therefore, in writing, to the grievant. A copy of the decision at this level shall be sent to the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, and the Union.
- **12.4 LEVEL II:** If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level I, the grievant may file for a Level II hearing within ten (10) **working** days of the receipt of the Level I decision, or within fifteen (15) **working** days of the close of the hearing at Level I if no Level I decision has been rendered, whichever is sooner. Grievants not complying with the above time constraints for filing at Level II will be deemed to have waived their rights to a Level II hearing. A grievant filing for a Level II hearing will forward the written grievance to the offices of the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations. The written statement at Level II shall include:
 - **12.4.1** A description of the specific grounds of the grievance, including names, dates, and places necessary for a complete understanding of the grievance;
 - **12.4.2** A listing of the specific article or section of this Agreement alleged to have been violated;
 - **12.4.3** A list of the reasons why the immediate supervisor's proposed resolution of the grievance in unacceptable;
 - **12.4.4** A listing of specific actions requested of the District which will remedy the grievance; and
 - **12.4.5** A request for a conference with the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, if desired.

- 12.4.6 The Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, may request a conference with the grievant. If the grievant or the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations or designee, requests a conference at Level II, the request shall be granted. The grievant, any party in interest, and the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, may request the presence of a representative or representatives at any conference.
- 12.4.7 The Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, shall render a written decision to the grievant within ten (10) working days after the conference at Level II if one has been requested, or within ten (10) working days after receipt of the grievance if no conference is held, Information copies of the decision shall be sent by the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, to the grievant's immediate supervisor, to the Union and to any representative designated by the grievant.
- 12.5 <u>LEVEL III</u>: If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level II, the grievant may, through the Union, request that the grievance be arbitrated. Such written request shall be filed in the offices of the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations within ten (10) working days after receipt of the written decision at Level II. The Union shall retain the right to determine which grievances may proceed to arbitration.
 - 12.5.1 A Certified Shorthand Reporter shall be employed to record verbatim the entire arbitration hearing if requested by either the Union or the District. In any case in which a shorthand reporter is involved, the parties shall share equally the cost of such reporter including per diem, mileage, and other out-of-pocket expenses. If the arbitrator requests a shorthand reporter, the parties shall likewise share equally the cost of such reporter. The cost of transcripts shall be borne by the party ordering such transcripts. All other expenses shall be borne by the party causing them to be incurred.
 - **12.5.2** When arbitration has been requested, the parties shall contact the California State Conciliation Service for a list of arbitrators. The Union and Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, or his/her designee, shall alternately strike names from such list until only one (1) name remains. This person shall be designated as the arbitrator, and shall proceed to hear the grievance.
 - **12.5.3** The function of the arbitrator shall be:
 - To hold a hearing concerning the grievance, and
 - To render an advisory award within thirty (30) days after the close of the hearing.
 - **12.5.4** Once the arbitrator has been selected, hearings shall commence and be held at the convenience of the arbitrator. However, hearings shall be confined to working days.
 - **12.5.5** Neither the District nor the grievant shall be permitted to assert any grounds or evidence before the arbitrator that was not previously disclosed to the other party. The arbitrator shall consider only those issues that have been properly carried through prior steps as required by the provisions of this grievance procedure.
 - **12.5.6** The arbitrator shall not render any award that conflicts with or alters this Agreement or external law. It is understood, however, that the arbitrator shall interpret the Agreement in accordance with acceptable rules of contract construction.
 - **12.5.7** The arbitrator is empowered to include in any award such financial reimbursements or other remedies as judged to be proper and fix the effective date of any such award or finding.
 - **12.5.8** Each party shall bear the full costs for its representation in the arbitration. The arbitrator's fees and charges shall be divided equally between the grievant and the District.

- **12.6 LEVEL IV:** Either the District or the grievant may appeal the advisory award of the arbitrator to the Board of Trustees within ten (10) working days after the receipt of such advisory award.
 - **12.6.1** The Board of Trustees shall render its decision within twenty (20) working days after receipt of the appeal at this level, or twenty (20) working days after receipt of the transcript of the arbitration hearing, whichever comes later. The decision of the Board of Trustees shall be final and binding on all parties.

12.7 GENERAL PROVISIONS:

- 12.7.1 No grievance shall be recognized unless it shall have been presented at the appropriate level within twenty (20) working days after the grievant knew or, with reasonable diligence, should have known of the act or condition and its aggrieving nature that forms the basis of the grievance, and if not so presented, the grievance will be considered as waived.
- **12.7.2** A decision rendered at any level shall be considered final unless an appeal is registered within the time limits specified.
- **12.7.3** Time allowances set forth at each level may be extended by mutual consent of the grievant and the District.
- **12.7.4** Should the hearing of any grievance require that an employee be released from his/her regular assignment, he/she shall be released without loss of pay or benefits.
- **12.7.5** No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by or against any participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.
- **12.7.6** All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.
- **12.7.7** All parties to the grievance shall make available to other parties involved all pertinent information not privileged under the law in its possession or control that is relevant to the issues raised by the grievance.
- **12.7.8** Any grievance that arose prior to the effective date of this Agreement shall not be processed.

ARTICLE 13: SAFETY

- **District Assumes Responsibility for Safety:** The Board recognizes that in providing the educational program of this District, it assumes the responsibility for the safety of District employees while they are in and on the facilities provided in furtherance of that program. The District recognizes its responsibilities to comply with relevant Cal-OSHA regulations and guidelines. (California Labor Code, Section 6300 et seq.; California Administrative Code, Section 330 et seq.)
- **Publishing/Posting of Rules and Providing Safe Equipment:** The Board shall provide, publish, and post rules for safety and the prevention of accidents, provide protective devices (including prescription safety eyewear) where they are required for the safety of employees, and provide suitable and safe equipment where such equipment is necessary for the operation of the District.
- **13.3** <u>District Shall Maintain Safe Work Environment:</u> The District shall at all times maintain standards of safety and sanitation in conformance with law. Union and District shall cooperate to eliminate hazards and correct any conditions that adversely affect the health and safety of employees.
- 13.4 Employee Shall Notify Supervisor: Any employee who observes a condition in the working environment that he/she believes violates this article and feels is unsafe and creates any imminent danger of harm to any person will make every attempt to immediately notify his/her immediate supervisor of the existence of such condition. Nothing herein shall be deemed to preclude such employee from contacting any other person or entity that may have the jurisdiction or ability to investigate or correct the alleged unsafe condition.
- 13.5 Appeal Process: This appeal process shall be used if a complainant believes this article has been violated and the complainant has notified his/her immediate supervisor of an alleged unsafe working condition impacting a unit member, and the complainant feels that District management has failed to take appropriate corrective action. The complainant may submit a written statement of the alleged condition or violation and any proposed corrective action to the Executive Director of Facilities. The Executive Director of Facilities shall then take appropriate corrective action or forward the complaint within five (5) working days to the Executive Vice Chancellor. The Union shall be informed in writing of the response to the complaint at each level of this appeal process.
 - **13.5.1** Executive Vice Chancellor: Within five (5) working days of receipt of any such complaint, the Executive Vice Chancellor or designee shall initiate appropriate corrective action, or shall initiate action to convene the District Safety Management Committee. The Committee shall investigate the complaint and shall prepare written findings and recommendations within fifteen (15) working days after being convened.
 - 13.5.2 Chancellor: If the District Safety Management Committee recommends corrective action, and the Executive Vice Chancellor/designee does not approve such action, the complainant may appeal to the Chancellor or his/her designee within 15 working days after receipt of his/her copy of the decision by the Executive Vice Chancellor/designee. The Chancellor shall review the complaint and all recommendations and make a decision in writing within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the appeal.
 - **13.5.3 Board:** The complainant may appeal the decision of the Chancellor/designee within 15 working days after receipt of his/her copy of the decision to the Board of Trustees. The decision of the Board shall be final.
- **Safety Committee:** A Safety Committee shall be established on each campus and will include two (2) representatives appointed by AFSCME. A Campus Safety Committee will meet at least quarterly. A District Safety Management Committee will meet at least twice each fiscal year.
 - **13.6.1** The committees shall promulgate internal committee rules to promote and maintain a safe and healthful campus environment, educating and training personnel in safe work practice.

- **13.6.2** The committees shall recommend consistent District wide procedures for scheduling safety inspections to identify and correct any unsafe conditions and work practices that may be in conflict with Section 13.1 of this Article.
- **13.6.3** The committees shall meet to discuss accident and illness prevention methods, injury and illness records, and the results of regular safety inspections.
- **13.6.4** The committees shall make recommendations to a District Safety Management Committee on the elimination of risks, on corrective actions on identified hazards, and on training needed to maintain environmental safety within the District.
- **13.6.5** This Article shall not be subject to the arbitration provision of the Grievance Procedure set forth in Article 12 herein.
- **13.6.6** Union members of the Safety Committee shall be allowed reasonable released time for Committee meetings.

ARTICLE 14: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- **MANAGEMENT RIGHTS:** The Board on its own behalf, and on behalf of the electors of the District, hereby retains and reserves unto itself, without limitations, all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and constitutions of the United States and the State of California, including but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the rights:
 - **14.1.1** To determine and administer policy.
 - **14.1.2** Subject to the provisions of the law, to hire all employees, to determine their qualifications and the conditions for their continued employment, or their dismissal, demotion, or promotion.
 - **14.1.3**. To delegate to the Chancellor and other legally appointed officers, the operation of the colleges, the executive management and administrative control of the San Mateo County Community College District, its properties and facilities, including but not limited to, innovative and experimental exploration in the field of education, experimental and innovative uses of District facilities and experimental and pilot investigation of new educational programs.
 - **14.1.4.** The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities by the Board, the adoption of policies, rules and regulations, and practice in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15: MISCELLANEOUS

- **SEVERABILITY:** If any provisions of this Agreement are held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provisions will not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions will continue in full force and effect.
- **AGREEMENT SUPERCEDES CONTRARY RULES OR PRACTICES:** This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations or practices of the Board that shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. The provisions of the Agreement shall be incorporated into and be considered part of the established policies of the Board.
- **15.3 FULL AND COMPLETE AGREEMENT:** This Agreement shall constitute the full and complete commitment between both parties and shall supersede and cancel all previous agreements both written and oral. This Agreement may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from, or modified only through the voluntary, mutual consent of the parties in a written and signed amendment to this Agreement.
- **ZIPPER CLAUSE:** During the term of this Agreement, the Union agrees that the Board shall not be obligated to meet and negotiate with respect to any subject or matter whether referred to or covered in this Agreement or not, even though each subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both the Board or the Union at the time they met and negotiated on and executed this Agreement, and even though such subjects or matters were proposed and later withdrawn. This exclusion does not apply to re-openers specifically agreed to by the parties.
- **DISTRIBUTION OF CONTRACT:** As soon as practical after settlement of this contract is reached, the District shall post a copy of this contract on its web site. The Bargaining Unit shall provide copies of this contract to all employees in the bargaining unit and future bargaining unit employees to be hired within the effective period of the contract.
- **15.6 CONTRACTED OUT SERVICES:** The District will not retain the services of outside contractors to do work usually performed by employees in the unit except as required by law, or as permitted using the following guidelines:
 - **15.6.1** Projects for which to total cost, including labor, exceeds \$15,000 will automatically go out to bid per Public Contract Code §20111(b).
 - **15.6.2** Projects in which the number of hours required to complete the job exceed 350 hours will also automatically go to outside contractors without need for bidding based on Public Contract Code §200114(a). Hour estimates will be made according to standard industry guidelines.
 - 15.6.3 For projects or work under 350 hours, an outside contractor will be used as deemed necessary by a campus-based decision-team consisting of the Campus Supervisor Facilities Manager or designee, either a senior engineer, lead custodian or lead groundskeeper, and an AFSCME Steward or Business Agent who can be reached within a twenty-four (24) hour period. The decision team will collaboratively decide in an outside contractor is needed. The Facilities Manager or designee will contact Vice Chancellor of Facilities Maintenance, Operations and Planning for approval. Once approved, the Facilities Manager or designee will contact a vendor and schedule the work.
 - **15.6.4** An exception to the above procedures is justified by an emergency. Emergency, as used in the agreement, means a sudden, unexpected happening, or an unforeseen occurrence or condition, or a sudden or unexpected occasion for action. In any such case, the Vice Chancellor of Facilities Maintenance, Operations and Planning will notify the Union.

ARTICLE 16: DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES

16.1 STATEMENT OF PURPOSE

<u>DEFINITION</u>: Discipline includes any action whereby an employee is deprived of any classification or any incident of any classification in which he or she has permanency, including dismissal, suspension with or without pay, demotion, or any reassignment, without his or her voluntary consent, except a layoff for lack of work or lack of funds. The decision to initiate disciplinary proceedings and the determination of the type and the amount of recommended discipline are reserved to the District. However, unit employee shall be subject to disciplinary action only for just cause. Grounds for disciplinary action may be based on the causes enumerated in this Article in Sections <u>17.1.2 and 17.1.3.</u>**16.1.2 and 16.1.3.**

- **16.1.1 APPLICATION:** This Article applies to permanent unit members only. Probationary unit members may be terminated or subject to other discipline at the discretion of the District. All references to "days" within this Article shall mean working days.
- **16.1.2 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE:** It is the intent of the parties to engage in progressive discipline and, before discipline is normally imposed, the unit member will be given an oral or written warning and a reasonable time within which to correct the deficiency or behavior. This warning may be omitted if the cause for discipline is found by management to be of such a nature that immediate or more severe action is deemed necessary. Management will consider the following elements in making a determination to impose immediate discipline:
 - a) The nature of the omission, misconduct or deficiency;
 - b) The probability that the deficiency can be corrected;
 - c) The harm caused; and
 - d) The past performance of the unit member.
- **16.1.3** <u>CAUSES FOR DISCIPLINARY ACTION</u>: The following causes are stated by way of illustration. Other valid causes for discipline may be advanced by management.
 - a) Incompetency or inefficiency in the performance of his/her duties;
 - b) Insubordination;
 - c) Neglect of duty;
 - d) Negligence or willful misuse or waste of, or damage to, school District property or equipment;
 - e) Unauthorized absence
 - f) Abuse of illness leave privileges
 - g) Dishonesty, theft, or immoral conduct;
 - h) Use or possession of intoxicants or controlled substances on the job or reporting for work while under the influence of intoxicants or a controlled substance;
 - i) Falsifying any information supplied to the District, including but not limited to, information supplied on applications, employment records, or any other District record;
 - j) Engaging in political activity during assigned hours of employment.
 - k) Abandonment of position or failure to return from an approved leave;
 - Discourteous, offensive or abusive conduct or language toward other unit members, students or the public. (This may include, but not be limited to, jokes, slurs, derogatory comments, or other non-work-related conduct or language regarding a person's race, color, religion, national origin, age, medical condition, physical handicap or other non-work-related status.);
 - m) Failure to maintain any license or certification needed to perform duties, or failure to meet District insurability requirements;
 - n) Violation of District, state or federal regulation(s);
 - o) Conviction of any felony or of a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude. A plea or verdict of guilty or a conviction following a plea of nolo contendere, to a charge of a felony or any other

- offense involving moral turpitude shall be deemed to be a conviction within the meaning of this Section;
- p) Arrest for a sex offense as described in Education Code Section 88022;
- q) Knowingly making, duplicating or causing to be duplicated any key to any District facility without authorization from the appropriate administrator or supervisor.

16.2 PROCEDURAL STEPS

INFORMAL - PERFORMANCE EVALUATION: An informal oral discussion(s) may be initiated by a Supervisor with a unit member when, in the opinion of the Supervisor, a performance-related event has become serious enough for the Supervisor to consider discipline. The unit member shall be informed of his/her right to AFSCME representation at said discussion. No written notation shall be placed in the employee's personnel file at the informal counseling level.

- 16.3 FORMAL WRITTEN WARNING/REPRIMAND: If the behavior is deemed severe or continues, the supervisor shall issue to the unit member a clearly identified written letter of warning/reprimand. A copy will be sent to AFSCME. The member will be notified of the unit member's right to representation by AFSCME. The unit member will have ten (10) working days to request a meeting to contest the written reprimand. The Supervisor shall then schedule a conference to hear the unit member's response. At the request of AFSCME, the Office of Human Resources may also be involved at this level. Following the conference, the Supervisor may recommend that the written warning/reprimand be made a part of the unit member's personnel file. If the written warning/reprimand is placed in the unit member's personnel file, the unit member shall have the right within ten (10) days of the recommendation to appeal to the Vice Chancellor of Facilities Maintenance, Operations and Planning for review, and shall also have the right to attach his/her comments for inclusion should the Executive Director rule in favor of placement in the file.
- **16.4 SUSPENSION:** Suspension from employment may be imposed by the Chancellor or his/her designee directly or upon information from other administrators and is without pay unless the Chancellor or his/her designee decides otherwise.
 - **16.4.1 <u>UNIT MEMBER RIGHTS:</u>** The unit member shall be accorded the following rights prior to the commencement of a suspension:
 - (a) Written notice of the proposed action;
 - (b) The reasons for the action;
 - (c) A copy of the charges and materials upon which the charges are based;
 - (d) Written notification to AFSCME and notification to the unit member of the right of representation by AFSCME.
 - **16.4.2** In situations in which an immediate suspension is necessary to avert possible serious harm to the District, its unit members, its students or the public, the above-stated rights need not be accorded prior to the imposition of the suspension but shall be accorded as soon thereafter as is feasible.
 - **16.4.3 REQUEST TO APPEAL SUSPENSION:** A unit member seeking an appeal of the suspension shall follow the procedures outlined in Article 12: Grievance Procedure.
- **TERMINATION:** Before a permanent unit member is terminated, he/she shall be served a written notice, stating in ordinary and concise language the acts and omissions upon which the dismissal is based, the specific charges against him/her, a statement of his/her right to a hearing, and the time within which such hearing must be requested, which shall not be less than five (5) days after service of the notice. In addition, the unit member shall be given a card or letter which only needs his/her signature to constitute a request for a hearing before the Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations, and a denial of the charges. AFSCME shall receive the notice of termination and the unit member shall be informed

of his/her rights to representation by AFSCME. Any hearing at this level shall be considered a "Skelly" process.

- **16.5.1** Any notice or request shall be deemed served when it is delivered in person to the unit member to whom it is directed, or when it is deposited in the United Stated registered or certified mail, postage prepaid and addressed to the last address the unit member has given the Office of Human Resources.
- **16.5.2** The Chancellor or his/her designee may suspend a unit member pending final resolution of the dismissal action if prior to suspension the unit member has been accorded the following rights:
 - (a) Notice of the proposed dismissal action and of the right to a hearing;
 - (b) The reasons for the dismissal action;
 - (c) A copy of the charges and materials upon which the charges are based; and
 - (d) The right to respond to the charges either orally or in writing, at the discretion of the unit member, to the person imposing the suspension at the time of notification of the charges.
- **16.5.3** The suspension shall be without pay unless the Chancellor or his/her designee decides to make the suspension with pay.
- 16.5.4 In situations in which an immediate suspension is necessary to avert possible serious harm to the District, its unit members, its students and the public, the above-stated rights need not be accorded prior to the imposition of the suspension but shall be accorded as soon thereafter as is feasible.
- **APPEAL OF RECOMMENDATION OF TERMINATION:** AFSCME may appeal a recommendation of termination to the Board of Trustees. Such appeal must be lodged with the Office of the Chancellor within ten (10) working days following any hearing conducted as part of the "Skelly" process.
 - **16.6.1** Within ten (10) working days of the receipt of the appeal to the Board of Trustees, the Board shall appoint a hearing officer who shall not hold any other employment with the District. The unit member shall be given at least five (5) working days' written notice of the time and place of the hearing. The unit member and the District administration shall be afforded equal opportunity to present evidence before the hearing officer. Following completion of the hearing, the hearing officer shall recommend a decision to the Board of Trustees. Hearings shall be held in closed session unless the unit member requests a hearing in open session.
 - **16.6.2** If a unit member fails to make a timely request for a hearing, the Board may act upon charges without a hearing and without notice to the unit member of the time and place of the Board's meeting to act on the charges.
 - **16.6.3** The Board of Trustees shall consider the findings of fact and recommendations of the hearing officer and, if necessary, the transcript of the hearing prior to rendering a final decision on the matter. If the Board of Trustees finds for the unit member, it shall so notify the unit member within five (5) working days after the finding, and all records pertaining to the incident shall be removed from the unit member's file.
 - **16.6.4** If the Board of Trustees determines that sufficient cause exists it may impose discipline as proposed by the administration, or it may impose a lesser form of discipline. The Board's determination of the sufficiency of the cause for discipline and the degree thereof shall be conclusive.
 - **16.6.5** In all cases, each party shall bear the full costs for its participation in the hearing process, including the costs of shorthand reporters, transcripts, and other related costs.

- **16.7 OTHER PROVISIONS:** Mere technical, non-substantive violations of the disciplinary procedures which do not affect substantive rights shall not invalidate the discipline unless the violations were prejudicial to the unit member.
 - **16.7.1** Any alleged violation of this Article shall be pursued as part of the appeals procedure of this Article and not as part of the Grievance Procedure, Article 12, of this Collective Bargaining Agreement.
 - **16.7.2** The parties may mutually agree to skip steps or accelerate or slow time lines contained in the procedure, dependent upon the facts of an individual case.
 - **16.7.3** This-Article supersedes all other District disciplinary rules, regulations, procedures, policies, customs, or other means of imposing discipline covered herein affecting members of the unit which may now be extant.

ARTICLE 17: DURATION

- **17.1 EFFECTIVE DATE:** This Agreement shall be effective as of the date of ratification by the parties and shall continue in full force and effect through June 30, 2016.
- **REOPENERS:** For the duration of this agreement there will be no re-openers except effective August 2014 and August 2015 Article 9.1 and 9.2 shall be reopened.

ARTICLE 18: LAYOFFS, SENIORITY, BUMPING RIGHTS AND RE-EMPLOYMENT

- 18.1 AFSCME agrees that layoffs and their effects shall not be subject to further negotiations but shall be governed by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties agree that any and all disputes regarding the implementation of this procedure will be addressed and resolved by the Labor Management Committee.
- 18.2 Layoff is defined as an involuntary separation from District service due to lack of work or lack of funds, or assignment to a classification lower than that in which the unit member has permanence, voluntarily consented to by the unit member to avoid interruption of employment by layoff. The definition of lack of work, or lack of funds, and the determination of what classifications are to be affected, is reserved to management.
- 18.3 Each of the different job titles included in Appendix A is a class.
- 18.4 Seniority in a classification is based on length of service in that classification and higher classifications from the last continuous date of hire as a probationary or permanent classified employee.
- 18.5 Length of service shall mean all hours in a paid probationary or permanent status, excluding overtime.
- 18.6 Hours in paid status will be used to determine the seniority ranking of all unit members. These seniority rankings will be subject to verification by each employee and then these validated rankings will be used in all future seniority matters.
- 18.7 Seniority within the classifications for all members will be determined by the original District date of hire only.
- 18.8 For members reassigned to another classification, seniority within the current classification and any previous classifications shall be determined by the original District date of hire only. In the event that two or more employees have equal seniority, the order of layoff shall be determined by lot. The District shall notify the affected employee(s) and AFSCME no later than forty-five (45) days prior to any planned layoff.
- 18.9 The District and the AFSCME representatives shall meet no later than five (5) days following the receipt of any notices of layoff to review the proposed layoffs and determine the order of layoff within the provisions of this Agreement. If positions within a classification are eliminated, the least senior unit member(s) in the classification will be notified of layoff and of the possibility of exercising bumping rights into an equal or lower classification, if such possibility exists.
- 18.10 In lieu of layoff, a unit member may exercise bumping rights into an equal or lower classification in which he/she has served if the unit member has accrued more seniority in that classification than someone currently serving in that class. The affected employee shall also have the right to prior consideration, i.e., the right to be interviewed and tested by the hiring manager (and/or designee[s]), of any advertised vacant position which is at or below the range of the position from which the affected employee is being laid off. A unit member also has the right to bump into any lower position within their classification, e.g. a senior maintenance engineer could bump into a maintenance engineer position.

- 18.11 When more than one position is affected, the availability to some unit members of the options of voluntary demotion or the exercise of bumping rights may depend on what options other affected unit members choose. In such cases the District shall notify the unit member and the AFSCME of all options known to the District. The unit members shall be allowed to choose from the available options by order of seniority.
- 18.12 The District shall call a meeting of affected unit members or contact unit members individually to determine their preferences.
- 18.13 An employee may elect layoff in lieu of exercising bumping rights, but this election shall operate to waive any reemployment rights to alternate classifications.
- 18.14 A unit member who has been laid off has reemployment rights (preference over new applicants) for thirty-nine (39) months into the class from which he/she was laid off. Reemployment rights shall be in reverse order of layoff. Unit members who have been laid off shall also have the right to apply for open positions. AFSCME shall be notified by the District of all employment opportunities within the District. Unit members who have been laid off shall have the right to prior consideration, i.e., the right to be interviewed and tested by the hiring manager (and/or designee[s]), of any advertised vacant position from which the employee has been laid off.
- 18.15 The District shall fulfill its duty to communicate an offer of reemployment by mailing a written letter offering reemployment in the certified mail to the last address that the unit member has provided the Office of Human Resources. If the District fails to receive an acceptance within the fourteen (14) working days after postmark date of the offer, it shall consider that the unit member has declined the offer of employment.
- 18.16 A unit member who accepts an offer of reemployment shall be given at least seven (7) calendar days after the unit member's acceptance of the District's offer to return to work. The District may establish a time for return to work of more than seven (7) days. By mutual agreement the unit member may report to work within fewer than seven (7) days. A unit member who has accepted an offer of reemployment will be restored to his/her step on the salary schedule but service credit (longevity) and benefits do not accrue during layoff except as defined in Appendix C.
- 18.17 The District shall continue to pay health and welfare benefits according to the current Agreement for any employee laid off and currently receiving benefits, for one (1) month from the date of layoff.

APPENDIX A: CLASSIFICATIONS AND POSITION TITLES INCLUDED IN THE BARGAINING UNIT

Classification: Custodian

Position Titles with the Classification

- Custodian
- Lead Custodian

Classification: Groundskeeper

Position Titles with the Classification

- Groundskeeper
- Lead Groundskeeper

Classification: Engineering

Position Titles with the Classification

- Maintenance Engineer
- Senior Maintenance Engineer
- Utility Engineer
- Chief Engineer

San Mateo County Community College District Buildings and Grounds Salary Schedule (70) Effective: 01-JUL-2016

Grade	e St	ep 1	2	3	4	5	6		
AA	_	45144.00 3762.00 173.63 23.15	46896.00 3908.00 180.37 24.05	48972.00 4081.00 188.35 25.11	51204.00 4267.00 196.94 26.26	53292.00 4441.00 204.97 27.33	55956.00 4663.00 215.21 28.70		
	Sw M Sw D Sw H	182.31	4103.40 189.38 25.25	4285.05 197.77 26.37	4480.35 206.78 27.57	4663.05 215.21 28.70	4896.15 225.97 30.13		
	Gr M Gr D Gr H	190.99	4298.80 198.40 26.45	4489.10 207.19 27.63	4693.70 216.63 28.88	4885.10 225.46 30.06	5129.30 236.73 31.56		
	C7001	01 Custodian							
BA		48000.00 4000.00 184.61 24.62 Groundskee	50004.00 4167.00 192.32 25.64	52176.00 4348.00 200.67 26.76	54444.00 4537.00 209.40 27.92	56892.00 4741.00 218.81 29.18	59736.00 4978.00 229.75 30.63		
BB	_	48492.00 4041.00 186.50 24.87	50448.00 4204.00 194.03 25.87	52644.00 4387.00 202.47 27.00	54936.00 4578.00 211.29 28.17	57408.00 4784.00 220.80 29.44	60276.00 5023.00 231.83 30.91		
	Sw M Sw D Sw H	4243.05 195.83 26.11	4414.20 203.73 27.16	4606.35 212.60 28.35	4806.90 221.85 29.58	5023.20 231.84 30.91	5274.15 243.42 32.46		
	Gr M Gr D Gr H	4445.10 205.16 27.35	4624.40 213.43 28.46	4825.70 222.72 29.70	5035.80 232.42 30.99	5262.40 242.88 32.38	5525.30 255.01 34.00		

Grade	e S	tep 1	2	3	4	5	6	
BC	_	48612.00 4051.00 186.97 24.93	50592.00 4216.00 194.58 25.94	52824.00 4402.00 203.17 27.09	55188.00 4599.00 212.26 28.30	57456.00 4788.00 220.98 29.46	60336.00 5028.00 232.06 30.94	
CC	Hrly	50316.00 4193.00 193.52 25.80 4402.65	52392.00 4366.00 201.50 26.87 4584.30	54612.00 4551.00 210.04 28.01 4778.55	57024.00 4752.00 219.32 29.24 4989.60	59568.00 4964.00 229.10 30.55	62544.00 5212.00 240.55 32.07	
	Sw D Sw H	203.20	211.58 28.21	220.55 29.41	230.29 30.71	240.56 32.08	252.58 33.68	
		4612.30 212.87 28.38	4802.60 221.66 29.55	5006.10 231.05 30.81	5227.20 241.25 32.17	5460.40 252.01 33.60	5733.20 264.61 35.28	
	C7025 Lead Custodian							
CD	_	51732.00 4311.00 198.97 26.53	53844.00 4487.00 207.09 27.61	56208.00 4684.00 216.18 28.82	58680.00 4890.00 225.69 30.09	61284.00 5107.00 235.70 31.43	64344.00 5362.00 247.47 33.00	
DD		55224.00 4602.00 212.40 28.32	57468.00 4789.00 221.03 29.47	59964.00 4997.00 230.63 30.75	62568.00 5214.00 240.64 32.09	65364.00 5447.00 251.40 33.52	68640.00 5720.00 264.00 35.20	
	C7008 Lead Groundskeeper C7023 Utility Engineer							
EE	_	61896.00 5158.00 238.06 31.74	65040.00 5420.00 250.15 33.35	68256.00 5688.00 262.52 35.00	71712.00 5976.00 275.81 36.78	75324.00 6277.00 289.70 38.63	79092.00 6591.00 304.20 40.56	

Grade	e S	tep 1	2	3	4	5	6	
FF	_	65448.00 5454.00 251.72 33.56	68076.00 5673.00 261.83 34.91	70680.00 5890.00 271.84 36.25	73584.00 6132.00 283.01 37.74	76536.00 6378.00 294.36 39.25	80364.00 6697.00 309.09 41.21	
	C7013 Maintenance Engineer C7021 Painter							
GG		67152.00 5596.00 258.27 34.44	70164.00 5847.00 269.86 35.98	73248.00 6104.00 281.72 37.56	76632.00 6386.00 294.73 39.30	80088.00 6674.00 308.03 41.07	84096.00 7008.00 323.44 43.13	
	C7026 Project Engineer							
нн	_	68820.00 5735.00 264.69 35.29	72252.00 6021.00 277.89 37.05	75864.00 6322.00 291.78 38.90	79668.00 6639.00 306.41 40.86	83700.00 6975.00 321.92 42.92	87888.00 7324.00 338.03 45.07	
	C7014 Senior Maintenance Engineer C7027 Systems Engineer							
II		75732.00 6311.00 291.27 38.84	79440.00 6620.00 305.53 40.74	83412.00 6951.00 320.81 42.78	87612.00 7301.00 336.96 44.93	92064.00 7672.00 354.09 47.21	96672.00 8056.00 371.81 49.58	
	07004	Objet Design						

C7024 Chief Engineer

BOARD REPORT NO. 16-9-100B

TO: Members of the Board of Trustees

FROM: Ron Galatolo, Chancellor

PREPARED BY: José D. Nuñez, Vice Chancellor, Facilities Planning, Maintenance & Operations,

358-6836

Chris Strugar-Fritsch, Director of Capital Projects, 358-7342

APPROVAL OF CONTRACT AWARD FOR CAÑADA COLLEGE BUILDING 1N, NEW KINESIOLOGY AND WELLNESS / AQUATICS CENTER DESIGN-BUILD PROJECT

The Cañada College Building (Building 1N) Kinesiology and Wellness / Aquatics Center project includes demolition and reconstruction of the existing Building 1. The new ~85,000 SF facility will provide new state-of-the-art learning, fitness and wellness facilities for students and the community. The facility will include classrooms, faculty offices, a NCAA regulation gymnasium, group exercise and dance studios, locker rooms, a competition swimming pool and instructional swimming pool. As part of this project, Parking Lot 6 will be expanded to provide additional parking for students and the public using the new facility. The project is covered under the approved Program Stabilization Agreement amended by the SMCCCD Board of Trustees on March 16, 2016 (Board Report 16-3-103B) which includes a provision for the Design-Build Entity (DBE) and Building Trades Council to participate in the Trades Introduction Program (TIP) and JobTrain Program.

On February 17, 2016, the Board of Trustees approved staff recommendations for various project delivery methods for the first phase of Capital Improvement Program Phase 3 (CIP3) (Board Report 16-2-102B) which included the Design-Build delivery method for the Cañada College Kinesiology and Wellness project. Subsequent to the September Board authorization, staff has conducted a two-step qualifications/best value based selection process consisting of a Request for Statements of Qualifications (RFSOQ #86730) and a Request for Proposals (RFP #86730). San Mateo County Community College District advertised the RFSOQ on May 2, 2016 and received seven Statements of Qualifications (SOQs) from interested Design-Build-Entities. The SOQs were reviewed using the published scoring criteria and shortlisted to three DBE teams which were sent the RFP on June 21, 2016. The three shortlisted DBE teams are: Blach/ELS, DPR/LPAS, and Sundt/LPA.

All three shortlisted DBEs attended a pre-proposal mandatory conference in June 2016 and two separate confidential meetings in July 2016 with Chancellor Ron Galatolo, Vice Chancellor Tom Bauer, Cañada College President Jamillah Moore, Vice President of Administration Michelle Marquez of Cañada College, Vice Chancellor Jose Nuñez, District Facilities Planning and Operations staff, General Services staff, and two representatives of Swinerton Management & Consulting. The confidential meetings provided an opportunity for the DBEs to learn more about the design vision, academic programs and enterprise operations envisioned for the new building. Each DBE firm submitted their respective proposals on July 29, 2016.

The District's RFP Selection Committee was comprised of representatives from Cañada College, Facilities Planning and Operations, General Services and Swinerton Management & Consulting. The three DBE teams were formally interviewed on August 4, 2015. The selection committee scored the DBE's proposals using the following criteria and matrix:

	Maximum	Points Awarded			
Evaluation Criteria	Possible Points	Blach/ELS	DPR/LPAS	Sundt/LPA	
Technical Proposal:					
a. Project Specific Requirements	5	4.6	3.2	4.6	
b. Project Organization	5	4.8	3.1	4.3	
c. Staffing Levels (Not Used)					
d. Project Approach	5	4.5	3.1	4.6	
e. Project Schedule and Plan	5	3.9	2.5	4.3	
f. Life Cycle Costs Analysis	10	9.1	4.6	8.4	
g. Skilled Labor Force Availability	10	9.5	5.9	7.9	
h. Safety Record	10	9.4	7.3	8.3	
i. Sketches	5	4.5	3.4	4.5	
j. Interview	10	9.4	8.2	9.9	
Fee Proposal	30	30	29.63	29.99	
Total	95	89.7	70.93	86.79	

The Blach/ELS DBE team was the highest scoring team with 89.7 points. They also had the lowest fee proposal which awarded them the maximum possible points for the fee portion of the evaluation. The fee proposals were very competitive as reflected in the closeness of the scores. At the August 24, 2016 Board of Trustees meeting, an information report (Board Report 16-8-103B) was presented describing the RFSOQ and RFP processes, scoring criteria/matrices, and scoring results. Renderings of building conceptual designs submitted by each shortlisted firm were also shown and discussed.

The project is funded with general obligation bonds from Measure A and Measure H as well as other local funds. Leland Saylor Associates, the District's capital cost consultant, performed cost estimates during the programming and conceptual design phases. The budget for the construction of the project is \$67,210,265.00. All of the fee proposals received are under the estimated budget.

RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended that the Board of Trustees authorize the Executive Vice Chancellor to execute a contract with the DBE team of Blach/ELS for the Cañada College Building 1N Kinesiology and Wellness / Aquatics Center Project, RFP #86730, in an amount of \$60,376,070.00 along with an owner contingency of 10% of the contract award.

BOARD REPORT NO. 16-9-1C

HIGH COST PROGRAMS

There is no printed board report for this agenda item.

BOARD REPORT NO. 16-9-2C

FOUNDATION UPDATE

There is no printed board report for this agenda item.